Utah State University DigitalCommons@USU

All Graduate Theses and Dissertations

Graduate Studies

5-2017

Nitrogen Excretion of Lactating Dairy Cows Fed an Alfalfa Hay- or Birdsfoot Trefoil Hay-Based High-Forage Diet

Mohammad Ghelich Khan Utah State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/etd

Part of the Dairy Science Commons

Recommended Citation

Khan, Mohammad Ghelich, "Nitrogen Excretion of Lactating Dairy Cows Fed an Alfalfa Hay- or Birdsfoot Trefoil Hay-Based High-Forage Diet" (2017). *All Graduate Theses and Dissertations*. 5809. https://digitalcommons.usu.edu/etd/5809

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Studies at DigitalCommons@USU. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@USU. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@usu.edu.



NITROGEN EXCRETION OF LACTATING DAIRY COWS FED AN ALFALFA

HAY- OR BIRDSFOOT TREFOIL HAY-BASED HIGH-FORAGE DIET

by

Mohammad Ghelich Khan

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

Animal, Dairy, and Veterinary Sciences

Approved:

Jong-Su Eun, PhD Major Professor

Allen J. Young, PhD Committee Member

Jennifer W. MacAdam, PhD Committee Member Mark R. McLellan, PhD Vice President for Research and Dean of the School of Graduate Studies

UTAH STATE UNIVERSITY Logan, Utah

2017

Copyright © Mohammad Ghelich Khan 2017

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

Nitrogen Excretion of Lactating Dairy Cows Fed an Alfalfa Hay- or Birdsfoot Trefoil

Hay-Based High-Forage Diet

by

Mohammad Ghelich Khan

Utah State University, 2017

Major Professor: Dr. Jong-Su Eun Department: Animal, Dairy, and Veterinary Sciences

Extensive research has been conducted to decrease the environmental impacts of dairy farming by using forages containing condensed tannins (CT). In this study, it was hypothesized that feeding CT-containing birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus, BFT) to lactating dairy cows would result in a decrease in N degradation in the rumen, causing a shift in N partitioning into milk and manure outputs, compared with alfalfa hay. Urine N is more volatile and harmful to the environment compared with fecal N. By reducing urine N, overall N utilization efficiency can improve. It was our goal to verify how the changes in N partitioning would affect the overall N utilization efficiency by dairy cows fed BFT hay-based high-forage diet. The results in this report showed that feeding BFT-hay diet reduced protein degradation in the rumen, decreased N excreted to

milk and urine, and increased N excretion into feces, resulting in decreased urinary-N:fecal-N ratio due to feeding BFT-hay diet. However, the change in the N excretion routes was not associated with N utilization efficiency, which may have resulted from poor nutritive quality of BFT hay. Although the BFT hay fed in the current study was in a very mature condition and was of poor quality, DM intake and milk yield were similar in both treatments. Therefore, it is implied that BFT hay can replace alfalfa hay in dairy rations, because even poor quality BFT hay compared with alfalfa hay led to similar lactational performance and a beneficial shift in N excretion into environment.

(108 pages)

PUBLIC ABSTRACT

Nitrogen Excretion of Lactating Dairy Cows Fed an Alfalfa Hay- or Birdsfoot Trefoil Hay-Based High-Forage Diet

Mohammad Ghelich Khan

Legumes that contain condensed tannins (CT) may have lower protein degradability than alfalfa. The present study investigated the effects of feeding birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus L.) hay on lactation performance and N utilization. Eight multiparous Holstein cows in mid lactation (150 ± 22.3 d-in-milk) were randomly assigned to 1 of 2 rations [alfalfa hay-based TMR (AHT) or birdsfoot trefoil hay-based TMR (BFTT)] in a crossover design with 2 experimental periods. Each experimental period lasted 16 d (14 d of adaptation and 2 d of total collection), and the 2 experimental periods were separated by a 7-d washout period. In the experimental diets, alfalfa hay or birdsfoot trefoil hay was included at 50% DM to AHT or BFTT, respectively. There were no treatment effects on DMI (21.4 vs. 20.7 kg/d; P = 0.46), milk yield (29.4 vs. 28.1 kg/d; P = 0.47), milk fat concentration (3.20 vs. 3.21%; P = 0.67), and milk protein concentration (3.20 vs. 3.16%; P = 0.35) for AHT and BFTT, respectively. In addition, dietary treatments did not affect milk yield/DMI (P = 0.59) and energy-corrected milk yield/DMI (P = 0.49). In contrast, CP digestibility decreased in BFTT compared with AHT (69.1 vs. 60.7%; P < 0.01). Concentration of milk urea-N decreased by feeding BFTT compared with feeding AHT

(11.9 vs. 13.3 mg/100 mL; P < 0.01), whereas total N excretion was similar (P = 0.82) between the diets. However, cows fed BFTT excreted more N in feces (194 vs. 168 g/d; P < 0.01), in contrast urinary N excretion decreased in BFTT cows compared to AH treatment (P < 0.01), leading to a decrease in urinary-N:fecal-N ratio (P = 0.03) in cows fed BFTT relative to those fed AHT. Overall results in the current study suggest that feeding BFT hay in dairy diet with a relatively great concentration (50% DM) did not affect overall lactational performance, whereas it shifted routes of N excretion evidenced by the decreased urinary-N:fecal-N ratio compared with feeding alfalfa hay. The positive impact on environment may be attributed to a functional effect of CT as well as a unique cell wall structure of birdsfoot trefoil.

Key Words: alfalfa hay, birdsfoot trefoil hay, lactating dairy cow, nitrogen excretion, total collection

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude for all those who have helped me. Foremost, I must thank my wife Sima for her continuous support, patience and honest encouragement. She has assisted me in every step of my education and life and facilitated my studies however possible. I would not be where I am without her. I would also like to thank my parents, siblings, and in-laws for their understanding and kindness.

My sincere thanks go to all members of our lab, Rachael Christensen, Braden Tye, Alli Kelley, and S. Y. Yang, who greatly helped with sampling, sample analysis, moral support, and anything I needed, without whose help conducting such a vast project would have never been possible. Sampling in this project required several consecutive days of hard physical labor on weekdays, weekends, day and night. Setting up the project along with a two month run of it was a big deal which was met with their continuous management of the cows. I am also thankful for the many hours Dr. Rusty Stott sacrificed at the dairy farm to help me.

My special thanks go to my committee members for all their guidance and support throughout this process. I would like to thank Dr. MacAdam for generously accepting to be on my committee even though she did not know me well. I am grateful for Dr. Young and his thoughtful advice whenever I needed it most and for his cooperation. Finally, I would like to thank Dr. Eun, my advisor who has worked hard and meticulously for many hours with my thesis.

Mohammad Ghelich Khan

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
PUBLIC ABSTRACT	v
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	vii
LIST OF TABLES	x
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xii
INTRODUCTION	1
REVIEW OF LITERATURE	5
Sustainable Dairy Production	5
Understanding Sustainability	5
Current Sustainable Farming Practices	8
Productive Efficiency	11
Environmental Issues	12
Nutrient Management	16
Nitrogen Metabolism	17
Fecal and Urinary Losses of N	20
Nitrogen Utilization Efficiency	23
Milk-urea Nitrogen	
Forage Nutrition for Dairy Cows	30
Alfalfa Hay	30
Birdsfoot Trefoil Hay	32
Cell Wall Structure and Condensed Tannins	34
Effects of Condensed Tannins on N Metabolism and Productive	
Performance	37

	ix
MATERIALS AND METHODS	44
Experimental Layout and Design	44
Have Cowe and Experimental Diets	лл
Data Callestion and Sampling	++ 17
Chemical Analyses	
Statistical Analysis	51
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	53
Characteristics of Experimental Diets	53
Intake and Digestibility of DM and Nutrients	54
Milk Production and Efficiency	
Ruminal Fermentation Characteristics	61
Utilization of N	
	04
CONCLUSIONS	66
REFERENCES	66

LIST OF FIGURES

Table	Page
1	The global-average water footprint of crop and animal products15
2	Chemical composition of forages (n = 3)45
3	Ingredients and chemical composition of the experimental diets fed to lactating dairy cows
4	Intake and digestibility of DM and nutrients in lactating dairy cows fed different legume hay-based diets
5	Milk yield and composition of lactating dairy cows fed different legume hay- based diets
6	Ruminal fermentation characteristics of lactating dairy cows fed different legume hay-based diets
7	Nitrogen partitioning of lactating dairy cows fed different legume hay-based diets

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Page
1	Sustainability pillars7
2	Farm N balance constituents17
3	Dairy cows' nitrogen metabolism

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

A = acetate

- A:P = acetate to propionate ratio
- AA = amino acid
- ADF = acid detergent fiber
- AH = alfalfa hay
- AHT = alfalfa hay TMR
- AIA = acid-insoluble ash
- BFT = birdsfoot trefoil
- BFTT = birdsfoot trefoil TMR
- BUN = blood urea nitrogen
- BW = body weight
- CH4 = methane
- CP = crude protein
- DM = dry matter

DMI = dry matter intake

EAA = essential amino acids

ECM = energy corrected milk

FCM = fat corrected milk

ha = hectare

MCP = microbial crude protein

ME = metabolizable energy

MJ = megajoules

MkN:MaN = milk nitrogen-to-manure nitrogen ratio

MkN:N intake = milk nitrogen-to-N intake ration

MP = metabolizable protein

MUN = milk urea nitrogen

CT = condensed tannin

MY = milk yield

N = nitrogen

NDF = neutral detergent fiber

NFC = non fiber carbohydrates

NH3-N = ammonia nitrogen

NRC = national research council

OM = organic matter

P = propionate

RDP = ruminal degradable protein

RUP = ruminal undegradable protein

SF = sainfoin

TMR = total mixed ration

UN:FN = urinary nitrogen excretion-to-fecal nitrogen excretion ratio

UUN = urinary urea nitrogen

VFA = volatile fatty acids

INTRODUCTION

By definition, sustainability is "meeting society's present needs without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs". The three contributing pillars of sustainability are environmental responsibility, economic viability and social acceptability (USDA-EPA, 2010). This has increased public awareness and investigation of sustainability of animal production agriculture.

Many studies have shown that production agriculture is a major contributing source of environmental pollution and releases excess nutrients to the air and water. In the United States, Asia, and Europe animal agricultural production systems are receiving increased public attention as a major contributor to pollution affecting the quality of air, streams, and groundwater resources (Wang et al. 2010; von Keyserlingk et al. 2013)

Among all, N and P are the two nutrients which have caused greater concerns due to their effects on water and air quality and eutrophication. Consequently, nutrient management research has been conducted to discover strategies that might decrease N and P pollution (USDA-EPA 2012).

Alfalfa (Medicago sativa: AF) and birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus L.: BFT) are legume forages that are valuable sources of crude and true protein for animals. However, the protein available in alfalfa is quickly degradable in rumen and silo which causes inefficient use of N by ruminants. Crude protein concentration affects profitability, productivity and N utilization efficiency. In maintenance conditions, which means no weight gain or any growth, all N fed to the cows should be excreted from the body unless it completely converts to milk N. The efficiency of feed N conversion to milk N rarely exceeds 30% which means 70% of feed N generally leaves the body, 30% of which is through feces and the remaining through urine often in the form of urea (VandeHaar and St-Pierre 2006). Obtaining efficient use of N for protein production goals such as milk and meat is difficult. Improved sustainability has been achieved through feeding lower CP levels. Nonetheless, very low protein feed decreases production in early lactation and high producing dairy cows. Protein feeding advances and detailed investigation of diet amino acids (AA) may improve efficiency via decreasing diet CP while providing essential amino acids to the animals (NRC 2001).

Feeding low amounts of protein can substantially reduce urinary N excretion and increase N utilization efficiency. Over-fed N is deaminated and excreted as urea in milk and urine, whereas metabolic N (which includes hind gut fermentation products, sloughed intestinal cells, and ruminal undegradable protein which is indigestible) can be excreted via feces (VandeHaar and St-Pierre 2006). Excreted N amount and pathway is one of the most critical environmental concerns; urinary N is more volatile than fecal N and can quickly convert into ammonia. Simply, a decrease in diet protein can have negative effects on productivity if the diet is not well-balanced. Nutrient management is the accounting of excretion and intake of nutrients.

In consideration of the relationship among crop production, manure management, animal nutrition, soil conservation, and economic results, nutrient management is an intricate issue. Sustainability will not be achieved unless economic viability is obtained. Many researchers believe that local farm- grown forage in the form of harvested or fresh pasture is the best way of utilizing resources to decrease environmental risks resulting from purchasing feed for the farm (Kohn et al. 1997; Jonker et al. 2002; Rotz 2004). The most common forages in US dairy farms are corn silage and alfalfa (as hay and silage), grass hay and grass silage, respectively. Many efforts such as forage agronomic management, utilizing better facilities for harvesting forages and plant breeding have been made to improve forage quality. On the other hand, some other aspects of plants like lignin concentration, and cell-wall composition which influence degradability and digestibility in ruminants require further studies. There are other physiological parameters of forages as well which need to be considered. These include high degradable protein amount of alfalfa and high levels of methane production resulting from rations with high forage portion which can each lead to a reduced efficiency.

BFT is a forage which contains polyphenolic compounds with a high bioactivity that increases productivity (Patra and Saxena 2011). Condensed tannins (CT) available in BFT can attach to soluble proteins in the rumen and form CT-protein complexes, move to the small intestine and release the protein there to be absorbed (Waghorn 2008) which causes a reduction in protein degradation to NH3-N (Weiss et al. 2009). Grabber et al. (2001) showed that rations containing moderate levels of CT, around 2-4%, decrease

proteolysis in rumen and silage up to 50%. The characteristic of CT-protein complex provides a natural alternative bioactive compound which assists in the reduction of N waste in dairy.

Moreover, BFT is characterized as non-bloating which enables farmers to use it as a pure pasture. It is most useful to them in increasing fresh forage feeding in a fast growing season.

Total collection is process that measures all feed and excreted nutrients in animal nutrition studies. In the current total collection study, we tried to collect all excreted nutrients from dairy cows to have a reliable data set to compare BFT and alfalfa hay. The overall hypothesis in this dissertation was that feeding BFT hay to lactating dairy cows would change N excretion pathway from urine toward feces and that CT in BFT-containing diets would reduce milk urea N and urinary N excretion compared to alfalfa hay.

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Decreasing nitrogen (N) excretion to environment is one of the most important public concerns in this era, as N is very harmful for the environment. Indeed, as N, which derives from protein is a very expensive nutrient of dairy cow's rations, its amounts and complications need to be reconsidered precisely. However, for farmers, production and profitability are more important than N environmental impacts. Therefore, the purpose of this review is to update recent findings on N nutrition with its focus on forage nutrition and its influence on lactational performance and N excretion to environment.

Sustainable Dairy Production

Understanding Sustainability

Improvements in agriculture have been massive, in consideration that before agriculture, hunting (wild animals) and fishing supplied food for four million people on the earth, but modern agriculture nourishes six billion people. Many of these increases in increments have resulted from water management and use of pesticides, fertilizers, new crop cultivars, and technologies in agriculture (FAO 2010). Food supply per capita has increased the human lifespan, reduced hunger and improved human nutrition. By the year 2050, earth's population will be 50% more than today, and grain requirements are projected to be doubled (Cassman 1999). Simultaneously, per capita income will be 2.4 times what it is now, which means demand for animal products will increase. Therefore, more agricultural output will be necessary to meet the demands for upcoming years, and thus more pressure on agricultural lands and farms are predicted to occur. Among all

these changes, it will be important to consider effects on environmental integrity and sustainability as the increased population will also put strains on water, natural resource and utility use (Tilman et al. 2002).

In the animal production area, the dairy industry has experienced a vast amount of improvements from 1940s (Martin and Mitra 2001). The number of dairy farms and cows has decreased, but size of herds have increased, and now 63% of the milk production in US comes from farms which have more than 500 milking cows (USDA-NASS 2012). This evolution happened despite the increase in urban sprawl and reduction in farmland. Consequently, more concerns have arisen regarding dairy industry sustainability by society and environmental advocacy groups. Considering these concerns, many scientists in different areas (nutrient management, animal welfare, emission of greenhouse gases, animal science, agronomy, microbiology, agricultural engineering, and economics) have focused on sustainability. During recent years, agricultural production has been investigated in greater detail and sustainability is frequently brought up. Many studies show that increased agricultural output is strongly correlated with increased environmental factors that include byproducts, wastes, and pollution release to the environment. These concerns have placed a global focus on animal production, emphasizing management of excreted nutrients since it has been shown to be one of the most significant sources of water pollution (Wang et al. 2010; von Keyserlingk et al. 2013). The concept of sustainability, which consists of viability, environmental responsibility, and social acceptability factors (Figure 1) receives continued attention as



Figure 1. Sustainability pillars (von Keyserlingk et al. 2013)

time progresses (Thompson 2007). Agricultural professionals are the main managers of useable lands which are defined as all land which is not desert, rock, tundra, or boreal. Some researchers have concluded that about 50% of all usable lands in the world are already under intensive agriculture or pastoral farming (Vitousek 1997; Carpenter et al. 1998). Increasing hectares in production agriculture not only leads to possibly losing natural ecosystems, but also leads to the potential release of large amounts of N and phosphorus (P) which are extremely harmful for the environment (Tilman et al. 2002). The current US legal definition of sustainability (US Code Title 7, Section 3103) is as follows;

• An integrated system of plant and animal production practices having a sitespecific application that will remain over the long-term;

• The ability of a system to satisfy human food and fiber needs, enhance environmental quality and the natural resource upon which the agricultural economy depends;

• Promotion of the most efficient use of nonrenewable and on-farm resources;

- Integrate, and where appropriate, enhance the natural biological cycles and controls that benefit the natural resources available;
 - Sustain the economic viability of farm operations, and enhance the quality of

life for farmers and society as a whole.

Some researchers feel that while on one hand sustainability favors only the increased productivity of the agricultural land as it is intensively managed by the owner or manager, it must also on the other hand provide or enhance products and environments which are valued by society (Thompson 2007). Education of all members of the system and increasing awareness of sustainability principles are the only means - whereby the balance in these systems will be achieved.

Current Sustainable Farming Practices

Farmers work and raise crops and animals in order to feed their families or to sell them in markets that are intensively globalized and competitive. Sustainable agriculture services and guidance are mostly beneficial for the society and of less direct benefit to the farmers. Thus, farmers should overlook their higher production and benefits if they want to follow guidelines for sustainable agriculture. Therefore, how is it possible to keep both the society and the people satisfied? The answer may simply lie in providing the farmers with some incentives and hence persuade them to consider environmental risks and public concerns. One such incentive can be a subsidy which is paid to farmers in different countries, others being reduced tax, higher taxes on fertilizers, new feedstuffs, and higher fines on environment (soil or water) polluters (Tilman et al. 2002).

The practices in agriculture are divided into sustainable and unsustainable. The most important factor in classifying sustainability is the person who defines it. Sustainable agriculture sometimes may mean low inputs such as fossil fuels and energy to optimize farming or maximize yield (referred to as common agriculture in practice, Thompson (2007) or reduce harmful waste or agricultural byproducts to environment. However, Thompson (2007) stated that neither sustainability nor unsustainability can be fully applied to each agricultural practice. Agricultural sustainability in true meaning can be defined as a comprehensive view where wide varieties of practices in farms are considered by small and large operations. Animal agriculture sustainability is broadly defined as a scalable food producing system which provides enough food where society and agriculture show intricate interactions.

Governments and law-makers agree upon the fact that environmental and human food safety should be among critical subjects to pay attention, since the global population is increasing daily and according to the predictions will reach more than 10 billion in the next 30 years (FAO 2009). However, even now there exists the food safety and hunger problem in many countries (FAO 2009). Such an increase in the population will cause tight competition on land (urban and rural) as well as water and food resources. Also, agricultural lands for supplying human food will decrease, while the byproducts of human nutrition simultaneously increase. As a result animal production, specifically ruminant production, plays a critical role in providing nutrition resources to human (Gill et al. 2010); ruminants are capable of converting low value matters such as agricultural byproducts that are not suitable for human consumption and pasture into very highquality food appropriate for supplying humans and thus maintain their food safety (Knapp et al. 2014).

Nitrogen and P are two nutrients which are of the most concern in animal production because of their environmental impacts. It is clear N and P utilization in livestock is inefficient, so 60-80% of these two nutrients are excreted in the environment (ASAE 2005). Hence, the tremendous amount of nutrients which entered dairy farms remain on the farm instead of converting to meat or milk (von Keyserlingk et al. 2013).

Nitrates and salt are the most important polluting parameters of underwater sources in the US, and salt pollution is a big challenge in many parts of it. Recently, more attention has been drawn to animal production as one the outstanding polluting factors toward underwater sources and streams which strongly degrades their quality. In past decades, many researchers and investors in the agriculture sector have tried to decrease polluting excretions of industrial farms. Along the same way, much research has been directed on decreasing N and P excretion to environment as much as possible. Specifically, many researchers have tried to decrease protein intake in animals while supplying required amino acids to compensate for the loss of proteins and also optimize productivity. Some studies tried to replace concentrate with forages which are less pollutant for environment as shown in Table. 1 which shows forage production is less pollutant than concentrate (Hoekstra 2012). Also, some works put their effort to include some forages with condensed tannins (CT) in ruminant rations to decrease N excretion and methane to the environment (Christensen et al. 2015). Methane (CH₄), a greenhouse gas, has become critical as an air pollutant, and it is capable of polluting the air 21 times more than carbon dioxide (IPCC 2007) which is more related to forage feeding.

Productive Efficiency

Globally, agriculture requires to yield "more with less". Producing a kilogram of meat requires 3-10 kg grain (3-4 kg for chicken and pigs, 4-6 kg for lamb, and 7-10 kg for beef GAO 1995). During the last half-century, annual meat production per capita has increased more than 60%. Simultaneously, salary per capita has increased, whereas grain production per capita has been reduced (GAO 1995). Animal production is becoming to an industry where millions of cattle, swine and poultry are being fed grains. The number of animals in average per livestock operation has increased 1.6 times for cattle, 2.8 times for egg production, 2.3 times for swine and 2.5 times for boilers in the US for 14 years (GAO 1995). For example, pigs average number per operation increased 2.6 times from 1990 to 2000 in Canada (Statistics Canada 2002).

Nutrients provide necessary precursors for microbial productions in the rumen, while differences in nutrient digestibility, dry matter intake (DMI), passage rate, and chemical content affect the extracted energy by microbes. Hence, concentration of metabolites produced after microbial digestion affects profiles of volatile fatty acids (VFA), CH₄ production, and amino acid compositions (Mbanzamihigo et al. 1996). Leng (1993) stated that 75% of total ruminant CH₄ emissions originate from ruminants grazing feeds with low-quality. Increasing the feed quality is a complicated concept related to efficient feed and animal productivity, which can reduce CH₄ emissions per product unit. Enhancing quality of forage is desirable for livestock farmers as feeding high-quality forages is core to good farming practice and almost always increases profitability (Waghorn and Clark 2006). Quality of forage can be increased by grazing or harvesting less mature forages, genetic selection strains, or species which have the best digestibility (e.g., sorghum and brown midrib corn), proper storage management, especially ensiling, to preserve digestible nutrient content, enhancing nutrient utilization efficiency of feed (Boadi et al. 2004).

Environmental Issues

There is a general agreement that agriculture has a potential to produce food for eight to ten billion people while markedly decreasing population proportion of those who experience hunger, but there is less agreement how it can accompany meaningful sustainability. Sustainability refers to high production (although with major impacts) and practices in agriculture which are acceptable by society and government. The most important environmental concerns are the conversion of natural ecosystems to agricultural lands, contamination of ground waters and terrestrial and aquatic habitat by nutrients, and accumulation of pesticides from crops and resistant organic pollutants. Nutrients in agriculture pollute other ecosystems via volatilization, leaching, and waste of livestock streams.

Agriculture is one of the most important water consumers globally and water

insufficiency can have serious impacts on production of food (Strzepek and Boehlert 2010). An increase in population increases the contest for resources, hence escalating the risk of pollution. In US, nitrates and salt contaminations are the widest spread contaminates for groundwater, and salt pollution (with proven harmful impacts on cattle) is a growing concern in many areas in the US (Grout et al. 2006).

Another pollutant which is a big challenge in recent years is pollution of nutrients. Recent researches in Washington (USDA-EPA 2012) and California (Harter et al. 2012) showed that approximately 20 and 10% of sampled public wells exceeded the nitrate peak contamination concentration (which is 10 mg of nitrate-N/L), respectively. Harter et al (2012) showed in some areas of California, with high dairy farm concentrations, about one-third of wells have higher nitrate amounts than maximum concentrations allowed. The nitrate pollution becomes worse if some mitigating efforts such as inserting high quality water to polluted wells are not deployed. A complex of dairy farms in Yakima Valley in Washington which had 17,240 dairy cows and 7,000 young heifers and calves in 2009, was the main source of monensin and tetracycline pollution in this area (USDA-EPA 2012). Sources for this estimation included four dairy applications, eight residential drinking wells, ten dairy lagoons, four field samples, three dairy supply wells, and four manure piles.

Globally, animal-agriculture is considered to contribute to one-third of water pollution which originates from animal-human related activities (Hoekstra and Mekonnen 2012). Mekonnen and Hoekstra (2010) demonstrated that the water footprint of animal food products, which accounts for total water usage to produce, process, deliver and distribute a food stuff from grower to consumer, the largest portion of which, about 98%, is attributed to the production of animal feedstuffs. In another study, Gerbens-Leenes et al. (2013) found that there are two major resources that contribute to footprints for animal products. The efficiency of feed conversion is the first factor, which is considered to be the required feed amount to produce a given quantity of eggs, meat, or milk. Since animals in a grazing system have a longer lifespan before reaching slaughter weight, these animals consume a greater amount of feed to produce 1-unit of meat. Based on this definition, feed conversion efficiency in grazing systems is outperformed by a conventional feeding system as well as a mixed system (grazing and conventional feeding system), the latter leaving a smaller water footprint. The second parameter has an opposite direction which refers to the feed composition eaten by animals in any system. As the amount of concentrate increases in the ration, the water footprint increases as well, since concentrates have a larger water footprint than roughages (crop residues or grass). Because of higher concentrate proportion in the diet in conventional feeding systems, the water footprint is smaller for grazing and mixed compared to conventional feeding systems. Overall, concentrates have a five times higher water footprint compared to forages (Table. 1). The total water footprint is approximately 200 and 1,000 m³/ton to forage mixtures and concentrate mixtures, respectively, because water to forages are basically supplied by rain, but grain crops are mostly irrigated and fertilized, so the water footprints for concentrates are even 50 times those of forages (Hoekstra 2012; Table 1). Thus, how can these costs be minimized but production be simultaneously increased? The answer is very simple; livestock and crop production must grow without increase in use of harmful materials released into the environment which are often associated with agriculture. This means significant increases in water, pest, N, and P utilization efficiency

Food item	Total water	Nutritional content			Water footprint of		
_	footprint		D ('	F (nutr	itional valu	
	L/kg	Energy	Protein,	Fat,	T /lreel	L/g Drotoir	L/g
		kcal/kg	g/kg	g/kg	L/KCal	Protein	Tat
Sugar crops	197	285	0.0	0.0	0.69	0.0	0.0
Vegetables	322	240	12	2.1	1.34	26	154
Starchy roots	387	827	13	1.7	0.47	31	226
Fruits	962	460	5.3	2.8	2.09	180	348
Cereals	1644	3208	80	15	0.51	21	112
Oil crops	2364	2908	146	209	0.81	16	11
Pulses	4055	3412	215	23	1.19	19	180
Nuts	9063	2500	65	193	3.63	139	47
Milk	1020	560	33	31	1.82	31	33
Eggs	3265	1425	111	100	2.29	29	33
Chicken meat	4325	1440	127	100	3.00	34	43
Butter	5553	7692	0.0	872	0.72	0.0	6.4
Pig meat	5988	2786	105	259	2.15	57	23
Sheepor goat meat	8763	2059	139	163	4.25	63	54
Bovine meat	15415	1513	138	101	10.19	112	153

Table 1. The global-average water footprint of crop and animal products (Mekonnen and Hoekstra 2010)

management (Smith et al. 1999).

Waste removal and management is one of the most important issues in farms today. Manure collections can release high amounts of hydrogen sulfide and other toxic gases into the environment and also strongly increase volatile ammonia which causes N pollution, leading to the contamination of ground and surface waters and damages the environment. Such animal excretions, similar to human waste, can cause environmental and health threats and need effective management. For instance, animal excretions should be managed for use as fertilizers so as to avoid their pathogenic functioning. This handling should include efficient time, speed, amount, and methods to minimize nutrient drainage which if done correctly, decreases chemical fertilizer requirements. The use of chemical fertilizer in agriculture has increased over the last decades (Tilman et al. 2002) but if proper nutrient management is conducted, the use of chemical fertilizers to improve crop production can be reduced and simultaneously, important nutrients that would normally have been released to the environment can now be used to contribute to food production.

Nutrient Management

Discussing nutrient management requires understanding many factors such as crop production, animal nutrition, water conservation, manure management, environmental issues, and economic effects. All the aforementioned factors influence farm economy and profitability, but any negative impacts these may have on the environment will lead to unsustainability (VandeHaar and St-Pierre 2006). Among many studies done in this area, Kohn et al. (1997) tested a model to reduce N excretion on dairy farms with consideration of the relative importance of the above parameters associated with nutrient management and concluded that managing feed and feeding is the most critical parameter in reducing N excretion to the environment. (Rotz 2004; VandeHaar and St-Pierre 2006; Figure 2).



Figure 2. Farm N balance constituents (Toma et al. 2013).

Nitrogen Metabolism

There are various forms of N that are consumed by ruminants. Overall N metabolism in ruminants is a complicated pathway consisting of several mechanisms (Van Soest 1994; Figure 3). Non-protein N (NPN) consists of recycled urea infused into saliva and rumen, supplemental urea in the diet, ammonia formed by protein degradation in wet feedstuff and silage, and highly hydrolysable protein fraction in the diet. Feedstuff protein or true protein of the diet can be classified as rumen degradable (RDP) or rumen undegradable protein (RUP) (NRC 2001). The most important protein source for animals is microbial protein (MCP) which is formed by rumen microbes using true protein derived from RDP and NPN to help their growth and reproduction. Between 50 - 80% of the protein in dairy cows is supplied by the MCP which is a high-quality source of amino acids and contains higher concentrations of methionine and lysine, the two most important limiting amino acids (AA) in milk production (NRC 2001). The CP derived

from endogenous resources cells and some components derived from intestinal wall and RUP in addition to MCP are digested with various proteolytic enzymes and then



Figure 3. Dairy cows' nitrogen metabolism (Wattiaux 1998).

absorbed in the small intestine, forming metabolizable protein (MP). The AA and peptides in the MP are used for growth, production, maintenance, and reproduction in ruminants (NRC 2001). Rumen microbes cannot cause a change in the form or structure of RUP; therefore, they move into small intestine and get absorbed there, so they do not play a role in MCP synthesis, but are a great source of AA for the animal. Since MCP cannot meet the animal's requirements alone, RUP is used to complement AA profile of MCP so as to maximize the efficiency of N utilization and supply AA demands. Digestibility of RUP among feedstuffs differs from 50 to 100%, and it is considered that RUP is a completely true protein (NRC 2001). Flow of RUP toward the duodenum is affected by RUP concentration of the diet and the amount of N digestion.

Ratio of MCP and RUP in MP can be affected by N source and concentration in the diet. Blouin et al. (2002) assessed the MP availability in dairy cows from two isonitrogenous (16.3% CP) and isocaloric (1.62 Mcal NE_L/kg DM) diets. These two rations supplied 1,930 and 1,654 g/d of MCP due to variation in MP, RDP, and RUP supply with different sources of protein supplements. In another experiment, Doepel and Lapierre (2011) fed two isonitrogenous (17.5% CP) and isocaloric (1.45 Mcal NE_L/kg DM) rations at 26 kg DMI/d and observed 2,197 and 2,674 g/d MCP, which showed that there was no direct relationship between dietary CP concentration and MCP yield. Researchers also studied the MP availability from diets with different dietary protein concentrations. Raggio et al. (2004) estimated MP availability from three rations at similar NE_L values but varying levels of dietary CP concentration (12.7, 14.7, and 16.6%) DM), and the supply of MP from these rations were 1,992, 2,264, and 2,501 g/d, respectively. Weiss and Wyatt (2006) estimated the supply of MP from rations having two CP levels (14.4 vs. 17.2%) by feeding conventional or brown midrib (BMR) corn silage in a 2×2 factorial design experiment. The supply of MP from low and high CP diet with BMR silage was 2,350 and 3,000 g/d, respectively, while the supply of MP with conventional corn silage diet was 2,370 and 2,970 g/d, respectively. This study indicated that MP supply was affected by dietary CP concentration but not main source of forage.

In addition, CT in the diet can influence the ratio of MCP and RUP in MP. Protein degradation in the rumen can be restrained by the action of CT (Barry and McNabb 1999; Min et al. 2003) through CT binding action with protein that preserves the bound protein from degradation by microbes in the rumen. However, sources and chemical composition of tannins (e.g., epigallocathecins and epicathecins; Patra and Saxena 2011) affect the relationship between N metabolism in rumen and CT which in turn influences total diet CP concentration and ruminal N digestibility (Min et al. 2003; Carulla et al. 2005; Waghorn 2008). For instance, a 28% decrease in the concentration of ruminal ammonia-N (NH₃-N) was observed when BFT hay was fed in a high-forage diet (2.1% CT) in continuous cultures (Williams et al. 2010a). On the other hand, this research showed in TMR diets containing CT at low (0.38%) and moderate (0.74%) levels derived from BFT did not change the concentration or flow of NH₃-N compared with alfalfa TMR. Likewise, John and Lancashire (1981) who fed two cultivars of BFT (Maitland and Empire) which were different in CT concentrations (1.45 and 0.25% DM, respectively) reported the high CT BFT attached more N and decreased concentration of NH₃-N in the rumen.

Fecal and Urinary Losses of N

An imbalance between energy and dietary protein concentration can increase N excretion in the urine by forage-based dairy cows (Dijkstra et al. 2013). This can become more severe in early lactation, as animals are in negative energy balance and more energy is needed to detoxify extra N derived from ruminal NH₃-N via ureagenesis (Lobley et al. 1995).

One of the major environmental issues in need of attention regarding N is the amount and excretion path of N. The excreted N through urine is more volatile than the one excreted in feces and is converted into ammonia quickly. Dietary protein affects the excretion of N to the environment. For example, in a recent study by Lee et al. (2014) cows fed rations containing 16.7% CP increased ammonia excretion while urinary N in the nitrate-N was a 100% more than fecal N compared to those fed a ration containing 14.8% CP. Urea is a soluble compound that can enter body fluids such as urine, milk, and blood. Increases in blood and milk urea are a result of feeding crude protein that exceeds the dietary requirement on the animal. Urea accumulates during an enzymatic transformation of excess N compounds that break down from diet N sources (Kauffman and St-Pierre 2001). It is assumed that in dairy cattle cases where more than 500 g/d of N is consumed, around 80% of it is secreted into urine (Castillo et al. 2001; Kebreab et al. 2001). If total CP consumption decreases, excretion of total and urinary N can be reduced. The efficiency of N utilization in dairy cows is low (VandeHaar and St-Pierre 2006). Therefore, research to improve the efficient use of N in dairy diets should continue while considering environmental effects of the reduced N load. In order to decrease diet CP to reduce environmental risks and optimize milk production in high producing dairy cows, precise ration balance is essential. Rotz (2004) showed that the major cause of excess N excretion is overfeeding RDP. The author also showed that less consumption of N through a decrease of CP concentration in the ration can lead to a decreased excretion of N, especially urinary N. In diets with 16.5% CP for dairy cows versus diets with higher CP levels (the dietary CP for dairy cows ranged from 13.5 to 19.4%), milk and its protein production was optimal while simultaneously less N was excreted (Colmenero
and Broderick 2006a).

Other researchers have shown that using less CP in the diet is possible, but have stated that supplementation of essential amino acids (EAA) such as methionine, lysine, and histidine is crucial in the reduced protein dairy diets (Lee et al. 2012b; Giallongo et al. 2015). Lee et al. (2012a) argued that the amount of EAA tended to decrease from the amount necessary to keep production constant when the CP of the diet was reduced. Tamminga (1992) showed that the metabolic N (cells derived from the small intestine and fermented products from hind gut) and undigested RDP are excreted through feces. While on overfed CP diet, dairy cows produce more ammonia in the feces per cow compared to other livestock which reveals inefficient consumption of dietary CP in the rumen; this means a higher volume of urine excretion containing higher urinary N concentration. In a meta-analysis, Nennich et al. (2005) indicated that excretion estimates in dairy manure can be determined according to production levels and dietary factors for a given operation.

Elevated fecal N is more likely to be caused by higher feed intake and partially resulted from RUP than by of undigested feedstuff CP excretion (Flis and Wattiaux 2005). Huhtanen et al. (2008) studied the excreted fecal N in a meta-analysis and showed that it was more related to DMI than N intake. Furthermore, the authors demonstrated that the model had a better prediction when including both parameters. Since indigenous and metabolic N are critical determining factors for fecal N and are strongly-related to DMI, including N intake and DMI, in a model for predicting fecal N excretion seems essential (Van Soest 1994). Huhtanen et al. (2008) showed a 6-7 g fecal N excretion increase followed 1 kg increase in the DMI. On the opposite side, other researchers demonstrated that feeding diets with different CP levels ranging from 15.0 to 18.8% increased MUN concentration and fecal and urinary N excretions whereas having a small and inconsistent effect on DMI and milk protein yield (Groff and Wu 2005). Colmenero and Broderick (2006b) also found similar results of increased MUN concentration and urinary and fecal excretions and a quadratic effect on milk protein yield highest at 16.5% CP concentration when the dietary CP for dairy cows ranged from 13.5 to 19.4%. In this study, CP concentration did not have an effect on the DMI; however, the N intake and digestibility linearly increased with an increase in CP, suggesting that N excretion influenced N absorption and intake. In a recent study, Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) fed three different diets containing sainfoin (SF; Onobrychis viciifolia), alfalfa hay, and BFT at about 20% DM. He found that fecal excretion and N intake of early lactation dairy cows were the same in all treatments. Nevertheless, when they reported the results as N intake percentage, fecal N showed a trend to be higher for SF treatment compared with BFT, but not with alfalfa hay. Also, total urinary excretion of N and percentage of N intake in SF cows were lower than in alfalfa hay-fed cows while no changes were observed in cows fed BFT. This different partitioning happened with simultaneous changes in urea N proportion and N excretion of urinary urea in absolute urinary N. Total urinary and fecal N excretion (represented as N intake percentage or absolute amounts) were not different among these rations (Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016).

Nitrogen Utilization Efficiency

One of the ways to reduce environmental risks of N is to increase protein utilization efficiency by dairy cows. This is achieved when the amount of excreted N to the environment reduces per kg of milk produced, resulting in higher economic benefits for the farms and reduced waste production (Huhtanen et al. 2008). Jonker et al. (2002) showed that increasing N intake 1 g more than the recommended amount, decreases efficiency of N utilization by 0.05%. Since feed N undergoes severe changes in the rumen, diet protein cannot be a reliable factor to assess the amount and composition of the protein which is finally offered to the cows. Jonker et al. (2002) also stated that increasing diet CP was related to the increase of N intake which corresponded to an increase in DMI and N excretion via milk, feces, and urine, a small portion of which can be available as a useful resource.

Aschemann et al. (2012) showed that feeding a diet with 12% CP did not affect milk yield, but the low CP diet decreased MCP yield and digestibility of nutrients in the rumen. Since milk production of the cows in this study was 29 kg/d which is considered low, and the DMI was restricted, protein effects on DMI could not be revealed. Studies with high-producing, lactating cows have demonstrated varying effects of low dietary protein or MCP on DMI. For instance, in studies with shortages of MP in the diet, DMI decreased along with a decrease in milk yield and N efficiency (Lee et al. 2011a, 2012a). In contrast, with no reduction of DMI and when fed diets with sufficient MP amounts, dairy cows did not experience a decrease in milk yield (Lee et al. 2012a; Giallongo et al. 2015).

In addition to manipulating CP amount, adding feedstuff to increase energy content of the diet leads to an improvement in N utilization efficiency. As an example, when a higher percentage of concentrate was added to the dairy cows' diets meaning an increase in the diet energy per unit milk production was elevated. In a recent study comparing high forage and high concentrate diets containing either flaxseed or flaxseed oil, Benchaar et al. (2014) observed that feeding HC diets to dairy cows elevated, DM (8%) and OM (9%) total tract digestibility while they did not detect any effect on ADF and CP digestibility. Moreover, absorption and digestibility from the diet increased or productivity was elevated by 100 g/kg N intake which resulted in improved energy utilization efficiency in dairy cows. Benchaar et al. (2014) showed that in many cases increasing the energy in dairy cow diets, leads to higher efficiency. Furthermore, their study demonstrated that increasing concentrate amount in the diet caused an improvement in N utilization which is determined by a decrease in ruminal NH₃-N concentration and MUN and also higher N consumption for milk protein synthesis. Such an increase in N utilization is probably caused by higher starch supply from diets containing more concentrate. Russell et al. (1992) demonstrated that availability of carbohydrate in rumen strongly affects NH₃-N utilization. Others detected that feeding fermentable carbohydrate through increased concentrate in dairy cows decreases the production of NH₃-N in rumen via decreased deamination process or increasing trapping AA released by rumen microbes or collecting available NH₃-N in the rumen by microbes (Hristov and Giallongo 2014). This finding was previously observed where the researchers showed that an increase in diet concentrate percentage reduced the concentration of NH₃-N in the rumen (Agle et al. 2010).

Diet protein content is the most outstanding parameter in determining efficiency of milk N, urinary N excretion reduction, and emission of ammonia from dairy cattle manure. Colmenero and Broderick (2006a) in a study showed that dairy cattle receiving 16% CP per day, produce 44 kg/d milk and do not have a problem in milk production or composition while another study has shown that diets with CP levels below 15% (MP deficiency at less than 12%) will probably cause milk yield reduction which might be partly caused by DMI reduction. Also, adding EAA might improve diets suffering metabolizable protein shortage which might be in part due to an increase in DM (Kalscheur et al. 1999).

Reduction of milk yield due to low diet CP should be assessed in more detail and advantages and disadvantages of rations with various CP levels should be studied especially when the diet of dairy herds needs to experience dramatic changes. For instance, it was determined in a study when diets fed with lower than required CP levels, dairy cows experience a reduction in N utilization efficiency and an increase in urinary N excretion amount (Kalscheur et al. 1999). Taking such studies into account, it is concluded that balancing diets to reach maximum milk yield may not support N excretion reduction to the environment in relation to the produced milk.

On the other hand, the most important limiting factor of MCP in dairy cows is metabolizable energy. Microbes in the rumen need some kind of metabolizable energy for growth and reproduction. The carbon derived from carbohydrates and ATP as energy are consumed for synthesis of protein and AA. Microbial growth rate and partial degradation of available energy as metabolizable in rumen determines the microbial yield (Nocek and Tamminga 1991). Moreover, there are some other parameters in ruminants which rely on energy and are harder to understand and evaluate such as lactation, pregnancy, maintenance, and growth. When discussing the efficiency of utilizing N, the most outstanding factor is the source of energy since it is needed to synchronize with N to produce an optimum amount of MCP. The National Research Council (2001) has determined and published the required metabolizable and net energy for cows in various conditions like production, reproduction, maintenance, and pregnancy even though they are sometimes not in coordination. For instance, the required maintenance energy for dairy cows is 0.54 MJ of ME/kg of BW^{0.75} where the conversion rate of ME to NE is assumed to be 0.62 and the maintenance energy used also includes a 10% addition reserved for normal activities (NRC 2001). A study on energy requirements of non-lactating pregnant cows Mandok et al. (2013) showed their ME requirement to be 1.07 MJ of ME/kg of BW^{0.75} (or 117 MJ of ME/d) which is higher than the NRCs (2001) estimation. The reason behind this difference is that the needed maintenance energy of selected cows for higher production has increased over time because pregnancy ME requirements in mid-late gestation have been previously underestimated. However, the present inconsistency among literature suggests the need for more study on energy consumption and requirements, and dairy cattle metabolism and its interaction with N which leads to N utilization efficiency.

There are many tools to improve N utilization. One possible strategy is including a forage containing CT in dairy cows' rations. McSweeney et al. (2001) showed CT are flavanol polymer units which are linked together by carbon- carbon bonds. These CT can form some complexes with pectin, cellulose and hemicellulose (McSweeney et al. 2001) and particularly with proteins in the rations (Hagerman and Butler, 1981). Waghorn (2008) demonstrated these complexes conserve against enzymatic degradations in the rumen, which can lead to a shift in excretion of N from urine to feces (Carulla et al. 2005).

The plants that grow in temperate climates are very few, one of which is BFT

(*Lotus corniculatus*). Studies on the use of BFT in sheep nutrition are abundant and are reviewed by Waghorn (2008), but the use of BFT in dairy cattle nutrition is limited. Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) demonstrated replacing alfalfa silage with BFT silage in TMR diets improved N utilization efficiency and dairy cows' performance. They showed that N utilization efficiency increased from 21% in AH silage diet to 25% for BFT silage diets and MUN concentration, an index for inefficiency of ruminal NH₃-N and dietary N utilization, did not change between treatments. Other studies utilizing fresh BFT and lactating dairy cows which grazed pasture (Turner et al. 2005) or were fed with fresh ly harvested BFT (Woodward et al. 2000) demonstrated better performance than cows offered white clover (*Trifolium repens*) or perennial ryegrass (*Lolium perenne*) in each case, respectively.

Milk Urea Nitrogen

Production based on increased amount of forages (greater than 45% on a DM basis) in dairy cows is becoming more common and beneficial for farmers and the environment compared with production systems which use high concentrate rations (less than 45% on a DM basis;(Dillon et al. 2005). Moreover, feeding this type of ration which contains a high proportion of forage often has risks of high level RDP in the rumen which cannot be used by microbes. Excessive ammonia can enter into milk, blood and urine leading to elevated levels of NH₃-N (Spek et al. 2013; Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016).

In rations containing higher amounts of CP, specifically RDP, increased MUN excretion is observed. This might be associated with increased urinary and total N excretion. There is a positive correlation between increased blood urea concentration and higher concentrations of MUN. Milk urea-N is a result of inefficient and incomplete utilization of ammonia in the rumen (DePeters and Cant 1992). DePeters and Cant (1992) showed that nutritional parameters play an important role in MUN concentration and several factors exist that contribute to MUN concentration such as amount of diet carbohydrates, CP degradability and solubility, carbohydrate synchronization with N sources, and providing of substrates of protein accretion to microbes in the rumen. Rotz (2004) stated that MUN is an appropriate factor to evaluate the balance of the diet and determine the optimal efficiency of utilizing nutrients. Other researchers (Kalscheur et al. 2006) who have fed dairy cows diets with various levels of RDP, have observed that MUN increased from 9.5 to 16.4 mg/100 mL when the amount of RDP of the diet increased from 6.8 to 11.0%, respectively and milk production increased 2.1 kg/day when diet CP linearly increased 0.9 kg/day with an elevated diet RDP. At an RDP concentration of 11%, milk yield increased 2.1 kg/day when diet CP increased 0.09 kg/day which consecutively increased the RDP. They demonstrated cows fed diets with CP levels lower than suggested NRC (2001) requirements for RDP suffered lower milk yield and milk protein and fat because of lower growth of microbes resulting from lower RDP amounts. When RDP in dairy cow diets increased, MUN amounts increased linearly while conversion efficiency of feedstuff N to milk N reduced. Others observed a positive correlation between MUN and urinary N excretion (Kauffman and St-Pierre 2001; Nennich et al. 2006). In a study consisting of 16 previous works, Nennich et al. (2006) detected that MUN is an excellent predictive factor for urinary N excretion. Urinary N excretion determining factors include N intake, MUN, BW, DMI and DIM with N intake being the best. The correlation between urinary N excretion and MUN follows the

formula below:

 $UN = [BW \times 0.254] - [MY \times 1.03] + [NI \times 0.2101] + [MUN \times 5.09] + [MTP \times 21.8] - [MF \times 6.5] - 138.8$

where MILK is milk yield in kg/d, NI is N intake in kg/d, MUN is g/d, MTP is milk true protein in g/d, and MF is milkfat in g/d.

Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) showed when early lactation dairy cows were fed with three different diets containing SF, AH, and BFT (they replaced AH with SF or BFT about 20% DM) MUN concentration were lowest in SF diet, intermediate for AH and highest for BFT treatments. They reported that BUN was lower for SF treatment compared to cows fed BFT and AH. Simultaneously, the observed ruminal ammonia N concentration was lower for cows offered SF compared to those receiving BFT and intermediate levels for cows fed AH. Moreover, they demonstrated that excretion of N milk did not differ among these diets, both when represented as N intake percentages or absolute amounts.

Forage Nutrition for Dairy Cows

Alfalfa Hay

With the current rise in foodstuff prices, increasing forage feeding portion in dairy cows' rations is more important than before. Alfalfa which is named "queen of forages" is a high quality, cheap protein source and very palatable. Alfalfa (*Medicago sativa L.*) is a perennial legume with leaves which have high amounts of protein and fibrous stems. Yu et al. (2003) showed fiber digestibility and protein proportions in

alfalfa change by increasing leaves to stems ratio and stem lignification which are all influenced by maturity.

Holt et al. (2010) showed in West, where high quality alfalfa grows very well, feeding cows with diets containing a higher level of AH is very popular. He declared in these areas AH supplies approximately 50-75% of the forage in the diets where total portion of the forage reaches 45-55% of dietary DM. Holt et al. (2013) showed it is common to fed dairy cows with high quality AH that supplies on average 21.3% CP and 38.3% NDF (DM basis). Although AH feeding supplies CP and adequate forage NDF to produce optimum milk yield, its CP is severely degradable and broken down by ruminal microbes. This leads to a higher amount of ammonia in the rumen which is beyond the capacity of microbes to use in synthesizing MCP; meaning more energy expenditure to convert NH₃-N to urea, hence excretion of N to environment (Elizalde et al. 1999a, 1999b).

For many years, alfalfa has been an undeniable source of forage and protein in lactating dairy cows ration. Based on the NRC (2001)10-20 % of alfalfa hay N is NPN. It seems the amount of protein which can be absorbed by rumen is the most important limiting factor when cows are fed with alfalfa. Since it is extremely degradable in rumen, reduced synthesis of MCP is predictable when feeding alfalfa. The amount of fermentable energy needed to couple with the N that can then be converted to metabolic and system-wide usable nutrients is one of the most important limiting parameters here as ruminal microbes cannot trap enough RDP derived from alfalfa to produce MCP (Elizalde et al. 1999a, 1999b).

Based on NRC (2001) recommendations, to avoid milk fat reduction in lactating

dairy cows, inclusion of 25% of NDF in the diet is essential and 19% of that NDF should come from forage NDF. Thus, as milk fat production is a very important factor for farmers, feeding alfalfa is a suitable way to supply enough NDF in dairy cows' diet for milk fat yield. Also, when alfalfa hay portion in the diet is high, consideration of alfalfa particle size is important (Leonardi and Armentano 2003).

In the end, since alfalfa CP is very degradable and causes some costs to animal to excrete excessive ammonia produced in the rumen, protein part in the lactating dairy cows ration is very expensive for farmers, and also ammonia excretion has very harmful environmental impacts and has many costs for society and government, finding some strategies to avoid these costs is undeniable, so replacing AH with BFT can be one of such possible strategies to manage many issues currently engaging dairy farms.

Birdsfoot Trefoil Hay

Birdsfoot trefoil (*Lotus corniculatus*) belongs to a species which is spread all over the world and grows under very different climatological conditions and after white clover (*Trifolium repens*) and alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*. *L*) is categorized as one of the important forage legumes (Singh et al. 2007). Blumenthal and McGraw (1999) demonstrated that FT yield equals 50% of that of alfalfa (DM ha-1 year-1) and Cassida et al. (2000) demonstrated BFT yield cropped in lands ranges between 8000-10000 kg (DM ha-1 year-1). BFT is adapted to various weather conditions, has genetic variety and a high potential for an enhanced performance as well as genetic manipulation and improvement (Steiner 1999). BFT is cultivated less frequently compared to other legumes in many countries though it is spread across the globe (Blumenthal and McGraw 1999). Ahlgren (1956) stated that in early 1900s BFT was a major pasture source in the northern part of the US. Recent studies show that 1 million ha BFT is being cultivated in the US, the most being used in Midwest, Northeast and along Pacific coast (Beuselinck and Grant 1995) whereas 10-11 million ha alfalfa gets cultivated in the US annually. Conserved BFT hay as a crop is easier and cheaper to transport and store than BFT silage, thus, it provides a suitable way to handle additional forage from spring production to be used in upcoming months or to be sold.

In general, nutritional value of Lotus species which also includes BFT is considered similar to, or even better than, alfalfa and white clover. Crude protein in Lotus species ranges from 16 to 24% while ADF varies between 24 to 30% and DM digestibility is 72-78% (Blumenthal and McGraw 1999). Seaney and Henson (1970) stated that BFT can even be more productive than alfalfa hay in marginal sites. Barta (1980) demonstrated that BFT is stronger in water-logged and/or wet soils. Since there are many similarities between BFT and alfalfa hay species, professionals of the field are well-knowledged about them and much research has been done. Due to high adaptability and yield, BFT has replaced much of the clover which was previously grown with grass in North-East US. In New Zealand, BFT has gained attention where pasture-based ruminants' production is vast and basically depends on white clover (*Trifolium repens*) and perennial ray-grassed (Lolium perenne) (Woodward et al. 2002). BFT provides many benefits for pasture-based dairy cows because of improved digestibility, useful tannin content and anti-bloating characteristics. Birdsfoot trefoil is a forage legume which is nonbloating and very close to alfalfa in feeding value and has the ability to be fed as a main hay to cows since in some aspects it has better characteristics than alfalfa (Williams

et al. 2011).

In recent years, there is more interest in feeding dairy cows with BFT or TMR as a pasture to increase ruminant yield efficiency on grazing condition or farms and to decrease harmful impacts on environment from extra N excretion. The studies which have been done to investigate BFT (hay and pasture) effects in dairy diets and their effects on milk yield and utilization of nutrients are very few (Christensen et al. 2015; Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016). Williams et al. (2010b, 2011) conducted in vitro studies of diets which contain BFT hay only or TMR, to show BFT hay improves dairy cows lactational performance, but there is minimal data regarding in vivo studies.

Another study by Woodward et al. (2000) showed cows fed with BFT had more milk yield compared to ryegrass diet (21.1 kg/d compared to 15.5 kg/d). It happened because of higher DMI, enhanced quality of forage resulting from higher CP amount (21.7% kg/d compared to 16.6% for BFT and ryegrass respectively) and reduced NDF (40.8% kg/d compared to 54.8% for BFT and ryegrass respectively) and CT action. Woodward et al. (2000) showed CT contributed to 40 to 50% of improvement in milk yield and also enhanced energy utilization efficiency by dairy cows (an elevation of 34 mL FCM/MJ ME vs. ryegrass). Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) fed BFT in dairy cows as silage and Woodward et al. (2009) used fresh forage and both observed elevated N utilization, N excretion reduction in urine, and also a shift of N excretion to feces. But there are a few studies (Christensen et al. 2015; Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016) on BFT dry hay and its effects on dairy cows compared to BFT silage or fresh hay.

Cell Wall Structure and Condensed Tannins

Birdsfoot trefoil can meet dairy cows' nutritional requirements very well when compared to other forages. Birdsfoot trefoil has higher digestibility than grasses and even its digestibility compared to legumes is different. Forage NDF measuring shows concentration of lignin, cellulose, and hemicellulose which are cell walls structural carbohydrates in plants are determining factors in digestibility and degradability (Van Soest 1994). Rumen microbes have the ability to digest cellulose and hemicellulose, but lignin has a very complex structure which preserves it from digestion. It also has some crosslinks with other components in the cell wall which lead to reduced digestibility. In the plants with higher maturity, the lignification in stems exceeds the one in leaves, and legumes preserve a smaller stem to leaf ratio compared to grasses, resulting in higher digestibility for legumes than grasses with maturity (Waghorn et al. 1987a). Buxton and Russell (1988) showed concentration and chemical composition of lignin reveals the amount of negative effect it has on forage fiber digestion and rate. Wilson and Hatfield (1997) demonstrated lignification patterns in legumes are the most important reasons that contribute to different levels of digestibility in legumes. There are some documents which show lignification has a lower effect in legume family on BFT than alfalfa. Tomlin et al. (1965) showed despite similar lignin amounts in BFT and alfalfa, the BFT cellulose was digested faster than alfalfa cellulose. Others demonstrated higher stem digestibility for BFT than alfalfa (McGraw and Marten 1986). Mowat et al. (1969) showed a negative correlation between cell wall lignification and digestibility where cell wall lignification reduced digestibility significantly in alfalfa. However, higher digestibility of cell wall in BFT might result in elevated levels of DMI in ruminants. Van Soest (1965) measured the voluntary feed intake correlation with content of cell wall in birdsfoot trefoil, alfalfa, and

a large number of grasses and considered Birdsfoot trefoil as a statistical outlier to evaluate correlations between voluntary feed intake and lignin or DM digestibility. In another study, the lambs that grazed BFT had higher intakes than lambs that grazed alfalfa or a mixture of alfalfa and BFT (Douglas et al. 1995). Nonetheless, in another research in limited feed allowance condition, lambs did not intake stems of birdsfoot trefoil due to lignification of stems (Douglas et al. 1999).

Feeney (1976) showed condensed tannin (CT) content is one of the most important advantages of some *Lotus* species which is also well-known as proanthocyanidins, and is located in stems and leaf vacuoles. In many dicotyledonous families and other plants in higher order, the secondary produced component is condensed tannin. These components are polyphenolic and water soluble which have a very wide range of chemical composition and structure while simultaneously showing protein binding characteristics (Feeney 1976; Rhoades and Cates 1976). The CT structure or content can be extremely different within species (Azuhnwi et al. 2011) and among species (Mueller-Harvey 2006) and also can vary in response to environmental conditions such as soil quality and microclimate (Tiemann et al. 2010). MacAdam and Griggs (2006) showed BFT is a productive, persistent, and hardy legume under irrigation in regions of the United States. Due to temperate seasons and altitude, the CT concentration in BFT produced in the mountain west region is commonly lower than BFT grown in other locations (18.7 vs. 24.2 g/kg for different regions of North America, (Grabber et al. 2013), while it is 23.6 g/kg, in New Zealand, based on Woodward et al. (2000) research and 21.6 g/kg, in New Zealand, based on Jacobs and Woodward et al. (2009).

In near neutral pH's, CT in BFT binds to proteins which leads to decreases in

ruminal protein degradation and production of ammonia, whereas in abomasum with a low pH, this complex disassociate, releasing protein to be digested and absorbed in lower digestive tract of ruminants (Waghorn et al. 1987a).

Milk production elevation in dairy cattle (Turner et al. 2005; Woodward et al. 2009) as well as weight gain in beef cattle (Wen et al. 2002; MacAdam et al. 2011) and lambs (Douglas et al. 1999) follow distinctive epicatechins-based type (Waghorn 2008) and concentration (ranging from 20 to 120 g/kg; Aerts et al. 1999) characteristics of condensed tannins in BFT.

Sainfoin (SF; *Onobrychis viciifolia*) is one of the common CT-contained plants (Scharenberg et al. 2009) showed lower acceptance by feeding SF hay to lactating dairy cows as a supplement with other forages, also some experiments demonstrated SF had a higher palatability index than BFT (Scharenberg et al. 2007b), and in a pretest in nonlactating dairy cows, SF hay was more preferred than BFT hay (Scharenberg et al. 2009). These inconsistent results could be caused by different amounts of CT in the diets, structure of CT, or both (Hymes-Fecht et al. 2013). Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) replaced AH with SF at 20% of basal ration which resulted in some effects. The activity and structure of the CT in the two tanniferous forage legumes were different, so different results were likely due to large amounts in CT content. The SF variety and growing conditions favored a very high CT content with a diet percentage of 3.6%, while in BFT diet the amount of CT was 0.5% which is likely too low to cause observation of much effect.

Effects of Condensed Tannins on N Metabolism and Productive Performance

There are important parameters that influence partitioning and excretion of forage

type and source. A common source of dairy nutrition is corn and legume silage, where the former is rich in fermentable starch and can pair with RDP present in legume silage for use by rumen microbes following which N excretion to the environment may decrease. While total N intake can determine, N excreted through manure, carbohydrate type (e.g. sugars found in grass silage vs. starch from corn silage) and species of forages (e.g. BFT legumes vs. grasses) have the most important effect on N excretion path whether be urinary or fecal. In a recent study by (Halmemies-Beauchet-Filleau et al. 2014), two TMR rations containing red clover silage (RCS) and grass silage (GS) were compared. DMI and milk production tended to increase when GS and RCS were fed as a compound rather than fed alone. Polyphenol oxidase is a compound found in red clover which can bond to protein. N balance of whole body shows a tendency to reduce when RCS increases in the ration. Furthermore, dietary N proportion excreted in urine and feces and dietary N utilization for milk protein synthesis linearly increased. N partitioning in urine and feces increased when a reduction in N recovery in milk was observed (Halmemies-Beauchet-Filleau et al. 2014).

Some legume plants like BFT containing suitable amounts of CT are capable of reducing plant protein degradation into NH₃-N in the rumen which is different from the functioning of polyphenol oxidase existent in the clover since the CT content of the BFT can free proteins in abomasum resulting in feedstuff efficiency and N excretion waste decrease. Patra and Saxena (2011) showed that using BFT they can decrease urinary N excretion. Although another study using CT in the rations did not observe any effects on urinary or fecal N excretion, they found some improvement in milk yield efficiency (Hymes-Fecht et al. 2013). On the other hand, some positive responses in N utilization

efficiency have been observed in some research done on BFT (Woodward et al. 2009). Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) believed CT is a suitable tool which can reduce degradation of protein in the rumen significantly (via binding with proteins under ruminal pH) when fed early lactation dairy cows with three different diets containing SF, AH, and BFT (they replaced AH with SF or BFT about 20% DM), by referring to MUN, BUN and ruminal ammonia as evident, they observed reduced protein degradation feeding SF, but not with BFT. They presumed that lack of BFT effect in their study must have resulted from a lower CT content in the used BFT. Lower concentrations of BUN and ruminal ammonia have been frequently reported when fed SF (Scharenberg et al. 2007a; Arrigo and Dohme 2009; Azuhnwi et al. 2013). Whereas Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) observed a urea reduction in MUN, BUN and urine of lactating dairy cows fed BFT.

At pH below 4, CT complexes are released (Mangan 1988), which is the case that happens in abomasum and thus the protected protein from microbes' degradation in the rumen can easily be digested in small intestine (Waghorn 2008). This protein can contribute in supplying metabolic protein. Beauchemin et al. (2007) demonstrated that when feeding CT, the N utilization process does not experience substantial improvement as CT- protein complex separation does not occur completely. Furthermore, Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) reported a reduction in apparent total tract digestibility of N, and also observed no effects in the increase of N retention in milk or body by feeding plants containing high levels of CT such as SF. But by feeding BFT they observed a minor increase in retention of body N at the same excretion of N and a minor higher intake of N. It is then assumed that these animals may have received slightly more protein for gaining BW or maintenance; however, the authors declared that such an effect cannot be related to CT content of diets as SF content is several times higher than BFT content. Overall, they declared retention of body N were positive for all treatments while showing a trend to be lower for cows fed SF compared to cows fed BFT. Also, AH treatment effects were intermediate.

To explain these contradictory results, careful investigation of CT structure and content in two plants (SF = sainfoin; BFT = birdsfoot trefoil) which are sources of CT, but with different characteristics, is needed. Investigating SF and BFT gives us some clues that not all effects come from CT content differences. CT structure is a determining factor. There is some variation between these two forages in CT bound to fiber and protein which is 62 and 37% for BFT and SF, respectively, and soluble CT proportion is 38 and 63% for BFT and SF, respectively (Mueller-Harvey 2006). Moreover, the CT structure (procyanidins and prodelphinidins proportions) between BFT and SF is different. The procyanidins occurs frequently in BFT, while prodelphinidins is dominant in SF (Mueller-Harvey 2006). There are some findings which show if CT concentration in the plant is less than 90 g/kg of DM, inclusive, the CT can bind to proteins which are derived from the plant itself, while provided a higher CT content, it can play a free CT role and might interact with other ingredients (nutrients) in rations or microbes in the rumen (Barry and McNabb 1999). Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) believed some of differences in their study between BFT and SF may have originated from these CT characteristics where CT content of SF was significantly higher than CT content of BFT. Altogether, in order to discover effects of diets containing legumes such as BFT on other parts of the diet and influences that BFT might have on N utilization efficiency and partitioning in dairy cattle, more studies need to be done.

In intensive dairy feeding systems, dairy lactating cows are fed with TMRs to have optimal production. In past centuries cows have been selected genetically to produce higher milk production on formulated rations, and grazing-based rations do not always supply the optimum requirements which are necessary for dairy cows with high levels of production and genetic potential (Kolver and Muller 1998). On pasture based feeding, there are some factors which tend to be limiting for a higher productivity of dairy cows such as DMI and utilized available protein and energy (Kolver 2003). Waghorn and Clark (2004) showed fresh forages contain high amounts of water and typically have 12-30% dry matter which is not comparable with TMRs with typical 35-60% dry matter (Robinson et al. 1990). Therefore, dairy cows need to intake higher amounts of fresh forages to fulfill their nutrient requirements as these forages tend to have lower available energy, high NDF and protein compared to TMRs (Bargo et al. 2003). High NDF content in forages means lower levels of digestibility, and thus lower DMI for cows (Allen 1996).

Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) reported replacing alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*) silage with BFT silage, in TMR, enhanced N utilization and performance in lactating dairy cows. The dairy cows that offered fresh BFT in barn (Woodward et al. 2000) or fed BFT pasture (Turner et al. 2005) showed enhanced performance compared with cows offered white clover (*Trifolium repens*) and perennial ryegrass (*Lolium perenne*). When Scharenberg et al. (2009) fed SF hay to dairy cows as a supplement, they reported low acceptance, although the SF palatability index was higher than BFT in sheep (Scharenberg et al. 2007b). In a pretest in nonlactating dairy cows (Scharenberg et al. 2009), SF hay was more acceptable than BFT hay. These contradictory effects could have resulted from different dietary CT contents (Hymes-Fecht et al. 2013), the structure of CT, or both. The structure and content of CT can change significantly within species (Azuhnwi et al. 2011) or among species (Mueller-Harvey 2006) and can vary in interaction with different environmental conditions, such as soil quality and microclimate (Tiemann et al. 2010).

In a recent study by Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) when fed three different diets containing SF, AH, and BFT, total yields of milk, milk fat, milk protein, intake and excretion of N in milk of dairy cows were similar in all treatments. In another study conducted by Christensen et al. (2015) cows were fed three diets containing BT, AHT, and ABT, where milk production tended to increase for cows consuming ABT or BT diets compared to AHT, while DMI and CP were similar among all treatments. Also ABT and BT diets resulted in decreased fiber intake compared with AHT.

Milk production elevation in dairy cattle (Turner et al. 2005; Woodward et al. 2009) as well as weight gain in beef cattle (Wen et al. 2002; MacAdam et al. 2011) and lambs (Douglas et al. 1999) follows distinctive epicatechins-based type (Waghorn 2008) and concentration (ranging from 20 to 120 g/kg; Aerts et al. 1999) characteristics of condensed tannins in BFT.

Reinhardt et al. (2012) showed average daily gain (ADG) for cattle in common feedlot feeding approximately from 0.79 to 2.43 kg/d for a period from 90-120 days. Wen et al. (2002) demonstrated cattle ADG spring gains feeding BFT were 1.26 to 1.53 kg/d in pure BFT stands in Missouri and others in Mountain West (i.e., Idaho, Utah, Montana, Wyoming, and parts of Nevada and Arizona) observed those gains to be 1.30 to 1.64 kg/d in pure BFT stands in 61-77 days (MacAdam et al. 2011). Such gains and production amounts are uncommon in pasture-based productions and can be explained by CT in BFT. For example, Waghorn et al. (1987) showed proteins which bound to BFT were not utilized as an energy source in the rumen but presented more in abomasum and digested and absorbed more than other proteins in other species which bound to CT. This leads to elevated levels of feed efficiency and AA absorption in the ruminants fed BFT.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The dairy cows used in this study were cared for according to the Live Animal Use in Research Guidelines of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at Utah State University (Logan). The study was conducted at the Caine Dairy Research Center (Wellsville, UT), Utah State University from September to November 2014.

Experimental Layout and Design

The experiment was conducted as a crossover design with two groups of eight cows, two treatments, and two 16-d periods. The first 14 d of each period were used to gradually transition animals to the next treatment, and the last 2 d were used for measurements.

The experiment consisted of two 16-d periods arranged in a crossover design. Cows were adjusted to the diets from day 1 to 14, milk production and composition measured, and data on total N balance collected on 2 d from d 15 to 16. The crossover periods were separated by a 7-d washout period.

Hays, Cows, and Experimental Diets

The source for the alfalfa hay-containing diets was a third cutting from a mature stand, and was cut the year before the experiment started. Forage was cut at pre-bloom stage with a conventional mower-conditioner (Model 830, John Deere, Moline, IL). The cut forage was allowed to sun-cure for 2 d in the field, turned once with a rake to reduce leaf loss, and then baled later that day with a conventional square baler at between 85 and 87% DM. The hay was stored in metal hay barns until the time of the trial. Hay was

bright green, fine stemmed, and mold-free. The birdsfoot trefoil hay used in this experiment was Norcen variety and planted in fall 2013 on a private ranch (Garland, UT). It was also third cutting and harvested the year previous to the experiment by mowerconditioner (Model 830) and allowed to sun-cure for 5 d before baling. Chemical composition of the hays and corn silage used to construct experimental diets is reported in Table 2. Eight multiparous Holstein dairy cows in mid-lactation (days-in-milk = $150 \pm$ 22.3) were paired by days-in-milk, previous 305-day mature equivalent milk production, and body weight (BW; mean = 721 ± 56.3 kg at the beginning of trial), and the cows were randomly assigned into one of two dietary treatments.

Cows were housed individually in tie-stalls fitted with rubber mattresses covered with straw, and allowed free access to water. Cows were individually fed twice daily for ad libitum intake at 110% of expected daily intake, with 70% of allotted feed fed at 0600

Table 2. Chemical composition (means \pm SD) of forages (n = 3)						
	Forage					
Item, % of DM	Alfalfa hay	Birdsfoot trefoil	Corn silage			
		hay				
DM	93.1 ± 0.25	89.4 ± 3.47	35.9 ± 0.67			
OM	89.3 ± 0.76	88.1 ± 0.37	92.4 ± 0.21			
СР	20.4 ± 0.93	15.9 ± 0.25	8.50 ± 0.001			
NDF	31.6 ± 4.28	35.7 ± 4.59	43.4 ± 1.12			
ADF	25.1 ± 0.79	30.8 ± 0.93	26.5 ± 0.67			
NFC ^a	31.9 ± 1.14	29.7 ± 0.19	43.1 ± 2.15			
Condensed tannins	ND^b	2.80 ± 0.21	-			

^aNFC = 100 - CP - NDF - ether extract – ash.

^bNot detected.

h and 30% fed at 1500 h. Feed offered and refused was recorded daily, and samples were taken during the sampling week to determine DMI. Cows were milked twice daily at

0400 and 1600 h, and milk production was recorded throughout the entire experiment During total collection period, milk yield was measured at each milking using a Perfection 3000 Boumatic weigh meter system (Boumatic, Madison, WI), and milk samples were taken by proportional sampler during the morning and afternoon milkings on d 15 and 16 of each experimental period. Milk samples were stored at 4°C and preserved with Broad Spectrum Microtabs II (D & F Control Systems Inc., San Ramon, CA). Individual milk samples were analyzed by Rocky Mountain DHIA Laboratory (Wellsville, UT) for fat, true protein, lactose, and MUN. Milk composition was expressed on weighted milk yield of a.m. and p.m. samples. Milk fat and protein yields were calculated by multiplying milk yield from the respective day by fat and true protein concentration of the milk from an individual cow. To convert milk true protein to milk N, 6.38 was used as the conversion factor (DePeters and Cant 1992), and total milk N (kg/d) was calculated as milk true protein/6.38 + MUN, where milk true protein and MUN were expressed as kilograms per day. After completion of each total collection period at d 16, experimental apparatus was removed from cows and they were returned to a normal herd for a 7-d washout period. Experimental procedures were repeated for the second period after 2-wk adaptation period to new experimental diets. Two treatment diets were formulated with a forage-to-concentrate ratio of 68:32, differing only in a hay source used. High-forage diets are typically fed in the Intermountain West USA (i.e., Utah, Idaho, Wyoming, Montana, and parts of Arizona and Nevada), a relatively greater legume such as alfalfa hay compared with the Midwestern USA; baled alfalfa hay commonly provides 50 to 75% of the dietary forage with total forage levels averaging 45 to 55% of dietary DM (Holt et al. 2010). Dietary treatments consisted of either alfalfa

hay-based TMR (AHT; 40% alfalfa hay, 20% corn silage, and 40% concentrates in DM basis) or BFT-based TMR (BFTT; 40% BFT hay, 20% corn silage, and 40% concentrates in DM basis) (Table 3). The diets were formulated based on NRC (2001) recommendations to provide sufficient NE_L, metabolizable protein, vitamins, and minerals to produce 30 kg of milk/d with 3.5% fat and 3.0% true protein with 23 kg/d of DMI and 750 kg of body weight (BCS = 3.0). The diets were mixed for 15 min in a TMR wagon (Model 455, Roto-Mix, Dodge City, KS).

Data Collection and Sampling

During the total collection, offered and refused feed fed to cows was weighed and sampled to determine the daily DMI. Samples of alfalfa hay, BFT hay, and corn silage were sampled weekly to determine DM concentration, and dietary concentrations of forages and concentrates were adjusted every week on an as-fed basis to reflect changes in the concentrations of nutrients due to change in DM. Sampled feeds were composited by period for chemical analysis. Samples of the TMR and orts for each cow were taken on a daily basis during the sampling week, composited by period, and stored frozen at -20° C until analyzed.

Total urine collections were made from all cows on d 15 to 16 using indwelling Foley catheters (26 French, 75-cc balloon; C. R. Bard, Inc., Covington, GA). Catheters were inserted in the bladder of each cow using local anesthesia under direction of the farm veterinarian on d 14 of each experimental period. Urine output was measured

every 6 h for 2 d. Clean 25-L plastic containers with 480 mL of 4 N H2SO4, included to acidify the urine as it entered the containers, were attached to catheters

	Experimental diet ^a		
Item	AHT	BFTT	
Alfalfa hay	46.0	-	
Birdsfoot trefoil hay	-	49.4	
Oat hay	3.59	-	
Corn silage	18.5	18.0	
Corn grain, flaked	16.2	15.5	
Soybean meal	6.33	7.13	
Canola meal	6.33	7.13	
Calcium carbonate	1.01	1.01	
Salt	0.31	0.31	
Urea	0.70	0.70	
Magnesium oxide	0.18	0.18	
Sodium bicarbonate	0.70	0.70	
Vitamins and minerals ^b	0.14	0.14	
Chemical composition (% DM \pm SD) ^c			
DM (%)	57.5 ± 2.19	56.3 ± 0.89	
OM	90.9 ± 0.41	91.5 ± 1.08	
СР	15.6 ± 0.17	15.1 ± 1.01	
RDP (% of CP) ^c	63.7	62.7	
RUP (% of CP) ^c	36.3	37.3	
NDF	33.4 ± 0.37	35.7 ± 0.45	
ADF	21.2 ± 2.49	22.6 ± 0.66	
NFC	44.2	44.6	
NE_L , $(Mcal kg^{-1})^d$	1.61	1.63	
Condensed tannins	0.06 ± 0.030	1.36 ± 0.154	

Table 3: Ingredients and chemical composition (means± SD) of experimental diets fed to lactating dairy cows.

^a AHT= alfalfa-based TMR; BFTT= birdsfoot trefoil-based TMR. ^bFormulated to contain (per kg DM): 13.4 mg of Se (from sodium selenate), 550 mg of Cu (from copper-AA Complex), 2412 MG of Zn (from zinc-AA complex and zinc sulfate), 2290 on Mn (from manganese-AA complex), 33 mg of Co (from cobalt carbonate), 185,045 IU of vitamin A, 22,909 IU of vitamin D, 616 IU of vitamin E, and 285 mg of Rumensin (Elanco Animal Health, Greenfield, IN). ^cValues shown with standard deviation of means (n = 3). DM, dry matter; OM, organic matter; CP, crude protein; RDP, rumen-degradable protein; RUP, rumen-undegradable protein; NDF, neutral detergent fiber; ADF, acid detergent fiber; EE, ether extract; NFC, non-fiber carbohydrates =100 – (NDF, % + CP, % + EE, % + ash, %).

at 0200 and were emptied at 0800, 1500 and 2100 h to obtain daily composite volume

and samples (final pH < 3). After the weight of the acidified urine was recorded, 2 sets of 5-mL aliquots were taken at each collection time point, combined for each day, and the pH confirmed to be < 3 and stored at -20° C until the analysis of Urinary N concentration.

Total fecal collections were taken on all cows on d 15 to 16 using a portable fecal collection box. Immediately after a cow defecated, the feces were placed in a sealed plastic container. Feces were weighed and thoroughly mixed daily, then subsampled. Fecal samples (approximately 400 g) were dried in a forced air oven at 60°C, ground in a Wiley mill (2-mm screen), and stored in airtight containers.

Ruminal fluid samples were obtained using a Geishauser probe 4 h after the morning feeding on d 15 and 16. The fluid was collected with a solid, tube-like probe with rows of small holes on the end (Geishauser 1993). The first 100 mL of ruminal fluid was discharged to avoid contamination from saliva, and then 400 mL was collected for analysis. The pH of the ruminal fluid was measured within 5 min of collecting the samples using a portable pH meter (Oakton pH 6; Oakton Instruments, Vernon Hills, IL). Five milliliters of the ruminal fluid was mixed with 1 mL of 1% sulfuric acid and stored frozen (-40°C) for ammonia-N (NH3-N) analysis. Another 5 mL of the ruminal fluid was retained and mixed with 1 mL of 25% metaphosphoric acid, and then stored at -40°C for VFA content determination.

Chemical Analyses

Concentration of DM of pooled hays, diets, and orts was determined by drying at

55°C for 48 h in a forced air oven. Dried samples were ground using a Wiley mill (Standard Model 4; Arthur H. Thomas Co., Swedesboro, NJ) fitted with a 1-mm screen and stored at -20° C for chemical analyses. The DM concentrations of the samples were used to calculate intakes of DM and nutrients. Analytical DM concentration of samples was determined by oven-drying overnight at 105°C, and OM was determined by ashing in a 550°C muffle furnace oven for 5 h (AOAC 2000; Method 942.05). Crude protein concentration was determined by combustion methodology (Flash 2000 Automatic Elemental Analyzer, Thermo Fisher Scientific; (AOAC 2000; Method 990.03). Concentrations of NDF and ADF were determined sequentially using a fiber analyzer (200/220, Ankom Technology Corp., Macedon, NY) according to the methodology supplied by the manufacturer, based on the methods described by Van Soest et al. (1991). Sodium sulfite was used in the procedure for NDF determination, and samples were pretreated with heat-stable amylase (Type XI-A from Bacillus subtilis; Sigma-Aldrich Corporation, St. Louis, MO). Nutrient compositions of fecal samples were determined using the same procedures used for feed sample analyses.

Condensed tannins of alfalfa hay and birdsfoot trefoil hay were isolated from ground samples of the hay (0.5 mm) using the modified HCl-butanol-acetone assay (Grabber et al. 2013), and a spectrophotometer (Bio-Mate 3, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Madison, WI) was used to quantify the CT. Purified CT from birdsfoot trefoil was used as a standard. Diet concentrations of CT were 0.06 ± 0.030 and $1.36 \pm 0.154\%$ in AH and

BFT hay, respectively (Table 3).

Urine samples were thawed and composited per cow by period. Urinary urea-N

was analyzed using a commercial kit (Stanbio Urea-N Kit 580, Stanbio Laboratory Inc., San Antonio, TX). Urinary N was calculated based on Wattiaux and Karg (2004) equation.

Apparent total-tract digestibility of DM and nutrients were measured using two different methods: acid-insoluble ash (AIA) as an internal marker (Van Keulen and Young 1977) vs. total fecal collection. Fecal samples (approximately 200 g, wet weight) were collected for each cow from the fecal collection. Samples were composited across sampling times for each cow, dried at 60°C for 72 h, ground to pass a 1-mm screen (Standard Model 4), and stored in -20° C for chemical analysis.

Concentration of NH₃-N in the ruminal contents was determined as described by Rhine et al. (1998), using a plate reader (MRXe; Dynex Technologies Inc., Chantilly, VA). Ruminal VFA were separated and quantified using a GLC (Model 6890 Series II; Hewlett-Packard Co., Avondale, PA) with a capillary column (30 m \times 0.32-mm i.d., 1µm phase thickness, Zebron ZB-FAAP; Phenomenex Inc., Torrance, CA) and flameionization detection. The oven temperature was held at 170°C for 4 min, increased to 185°C at a rate of 5°C/min, then increased by 3°C/min to 220°C, and held at this temperature for 1 min. The injector and the detector temperatures were 225 and 250°C, respectively, and the carrier gas was helium (Eun and Beauchemin 2007).

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed with the mixed model procedure of SAS (SAS Institute 2013). Individual cow was the experimental unit for all variables. The model for all parameters reported in the current study included the fixed effect of dietary treatments,

group, and their interaction; cow and period were considered random effects. Degrees of freedom were adjusted using the Kenward-Roger option. Least squares means are reported throughout. Treatment effects were declared significant at $P \le 0.05$, and differences were considered to indicate a trend toward significance at $0.05 < P \le 0.10$.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Characteristics of Experimental Diets

Concentration of CP was 20.4 and 15.9% for alfalfa hay and BFT hay, respectively (Table 2). Concentrations of NDF and ADF were greater in BFT hay compared with alfalfa hay, whereas non-fiber carbohydrate concentration was greater in alfalfa hay. Birdsfoot trefoil hay contained 2.8% CT, while alfalfa hay did not contain CT. Nutritive value of *Lotus* species including BFT is often considered similar to or even better than alfalfa and white clover. Concentration of CP in *Lotus* species ranges from 16 to 24%, while its NDF concentration varies between 28 and 36% and DM digestibility is 72-78% (Blumenthal and McGraw 1999). Therefore, the BFT hay used in the present study had reduced quality of nutrients while the alfalfa hay was of greater quality; according to Holt et al. (2013), alfalfa hay containing 20.7% CP was considered of a high quality. Due to high adaptability and yield, Ahlgren (1956) stated that in the early 1900's BFT was a major pasture source in the northern part of the US. The use of BFT as a harvested feedstuff was less common as alfalfa cultivars became more available. Due to many similarities between BFT and alfalfa hay species, a comparison between the two can be a remarkable means of evaluating BFT and alfalfa, where the most common difference is that BFT contains tannins and alfalfa usually does not.

The forage to concentrate ratio of the diets offered to cows was 68:32. To keep this ratio equal in both treatments, oat hay was added to the AH diet as alfalfa hay had less NDF and more CP. To supply enough CP, soybean and canola meals was used in both diets but was included at a slightly higher percentage in the BFT diet. Diets were approximately isonitrogenous across treatments, averaging 15.0% CP, and isocaloric (1.60 Mcal/kg) as shown in Table 3. Diets were formulated to meet NRC (2001) recommendations for RDP, RUP, NDF, ADF, NE_L, minerals, and vitamins of a mid-lactation dairy cow.

Intake and Digestibility of DM and Nutrients

In the present study, intakes of DM, NDF ADF did not differ between treatments (Table 4). However, CP intake tended to decrease by feeding BFTT (P = 0.09). Although BFT hay in the current study was very mature and contained more NDF than alfalfa hay (Table 2), feeding BFTT did not result in decreased NDF intake compared with AHT. Our findings are in agreement with Christensen et al. (2015) who reported no difference on DMI between AHT and BFTT. Previous studies on the effects of CT extracts or feeding CT-containing forages on feed intake in ruminants have resulted in contradictory results, and focused only on effects of CT on N digestion (Woodward et al. 2001; Benchaar et al. 2008; Dschaak et al. 2011). Increased DMI was reported due to feeding BFT silage-based diets (Woodward et al. 2001; 2.59% CT), whereas Baah et al. (2007) did not report any effect of supplementing CT extract on DMI in either Jersey heifers (with 0.60% quebracho CT extract) or lactating dairy cows (Benchaar et al. 2008; with 0.45% CT). Conversely, decreased DMI with CT has been reported in sheep in a study Priolo et al. (2000) with 2.5% CT from carob pulp or dairy cows by Dschaak et al. (2011) with 2.3% CT from quebracho CT extract and Barry and McNabb (1999) with 7.5 to 10.0% CT from BFT pasture. In the current study, our results suggest that the CT in the BFT hay diets did not negatively affect DMI. The CT concentration of BFTT (1.36%) in

the present study is similar to the one used by Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) who reported no differences in DMI due to different CT concentrations.

In both studies, CT concentration was less than 5.0% of DM which is the

threshold reported to suppress intake (Patra and Saxena 2011). Whereas DMI was similar

different legume hay-based die	ets			
	Dietary treatment ^a			
Item	AHT	BFTT	SEM	Р
Intake (kg d ⁻¹)				
DM	21.4	20.7	0.83	0.46
СР	3.41	3.16	0.143	0.09
NDF	7.22	7.70	0.321	0.18
ADF	4.57	4.75	0.256	0.49
Digestibility based on				
marker (%)				
DM	67.8	70.0	1.40	0.03
OM	73.5	73.2	1.16	0.65
СР	64.8	69.1	1.36	< 0.01
NDF	55.2	56.0	2.84	0.65
ADF	53.9	48.8	2.63	0.07
Digestibility based on total				
fecal collection (%)				
DM	68.0	64.8	1.46	0.20
OM	75.6	71.1	1.02	< 0.01
СР	69.1	60.7	1.71	< 0.01
NDF	55.6	51.7	1.90	0.18
ADF	52.4	46.1	2.89	0.21
Digested NDF intake (kg	4.00	4.30	0.312	0.75
d ⁻¹)				
Undigested NDF intake	3.24	3.37	0.214	0.87
(kg d^{-1})				
BW (kg)	721	721	29.5	0.86

Table 4. Intake and digestibility of DM and nutrients in lactating dairy cows fed

^aAHT = alfalfa hay-based TMR; BFTT = birdsfoot trefoil hay-based TMR.

between dietary treatments in the current study, in a comparative study of commonly cultivated forages, voluntary feed intake relative to cell wall content considerably

increased for BFT hay compared with alfalfa hay (Van Soest 1965).

Using AIA, digestibilities of DM and CP increased by feeding BFTT, while ADF digestibility tended to decrease by feeding BFTT (P = 0.07; Table 4). In contrast, based on total collection of feces, digestibilities of DM, NDF, and ADF were similar between treatments, but OM and CP digestibilities decreased by feeding BFTT. Generally, marker-based digestibility results are inconsistent with those of total collection. Therefore, outputs in this area should be interpreted with more attention when applying the AIA approach. For example, Van Keulen and Young (1977) showed that DM digestibility estimations by total fecal collection were similar to AIA method. Block et al. (1981) reported correlation coefficients for digestibility between total collection and AIA approaches in wethers fed hay (orchard grass and alfalfa), corn plants (whole plant or stover corn plant diets stored fresh and frozen or ensiled), and cows fed different havs (orchard grass and alfalfa) which were 0.40, 0.96 and 0.95, respectively. The lower value (0.40) for wethers fed hay was due to high quantity of orts containing variable AIA concentrations. The author claimed that AIA, as an internal marker, was suitable for estimating digestibility compared with total collection when the experiment is wellorganized. For example, when the number of animals is high enough, the offered diet is ad libitum, well mixed to avoid sorting and selection, and feed and orts are sampled while intake is determined. Feed intake is typically measured for multiple days (for example, 1 wk in a Latin square design), and fecal samples are taken simultaneously with the measurement of the feed intake. Thus, apparent differences in digestibilities between AIA and total fecal collection reported in the present study should be originated from a short fecal collection period (2 d) for AIA method. In fact, it is not uncommon in a dairy

experiment to collect fecal samples for 5 d to estimate nutrient digestibilities (Eun et al. 2014). In a very recent study, de Souza et al. (2015) compared markers with total collection in a cross-over design with 10-d adaptation and 4-d sampling. They reported apparent digestibility measured using TiO_2 (titanium dioxide) as an external marker, was more similar to total collection results in dairy cows relative to Cr_2O_3 (chromic oxide). There was greater precision, lower error, and greater accuracy in estimating forage intake, fecal excretion, and digestibility. The primary drawback of Cr_2O_3 was its movement through the animal digestive tract independent of undigested diet, and consequently fecal Cr_2O_3 concentrations exhibit diurnal variation (Lippke 2002). The authors tried to increase the number of Cr_2O_3 administration per day (through cannula) to solve this problem, but were not successful. Glindemann et al. (2009) reported a similar problem with TiO₂, but when they administrated (through cannula) TiO₂ twice per day they were successful in eliminating this disadvantage. These studies (Lippke 2002; Glindemann et al. 2009) indicate that markers have some limits compared with total collection such as length of sampling for marker estimation which is an important key to have an accurate comparison between marker and total collection methods.

In a recent study, Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) reported no changes in OM digestibility when cows were fed three different concentrations of CT-containing diets (alfalfa, SF, and BFT diets). The effects of CT on feed intake have been inconsistent among studies in ruminants. Baah et al. (2007) reported no change in DMI in heifers containing 0.6% of quebracho trees CT extract (containing 70% of CT) in a high concentrate diet. Beauchemin et al. (2007) also reported that DMI did not change in beef cattle fed higher levels of CT extract (1 and 2% of DMI, containing 90% CT) in a high
forage diet. In contrast, other studies indicated increased DMI in sheep (Carulla et al. 2005) fed Acacia mearnsii extract (4.1% of DMI, containing 61.5% CT) and in dairy cows (Woodward et al. 2001) fed ensiled BFT (2.6% CT). Barry and McNabb (1999) observed DMI was not decreased in sheep fed diets containing 3 to 4% CT. However, greater concentrations of CT (7.5 to 10%) substantially reduced DMI in sheep. These results show CT have negative effects on DMI in ruminants when fed high concentrations and the impacts may differ based on CT source. Supplementation of CT may decrease fermentation of carbohydrate (Carulla et al. 2005) due to formation of complexes between cellulose, hemicellulose, and pectin with CT (McSweeney et al. 2001). Consequently, leading to reduction in fiber digestibility due to feeding CT-containing legumes (Scharenberg et al. 2007a) or adding CT extracts (Carulla et al. 2005). Apparent total tract digestibilities of DM, OM, and CP were not influenced in lactating dairy cows fed different CT mixture (Benchaar et al. 2006, 2007). Benchaar et al. (2007) observed no changes in fiber and starch apparent total tract digestibilities in cows fed a CT mixture at 43 mg/kg of DMI. However, digestibilities of these nutrients were elevated when a greater dose (87 mg/kg of DMI) of mixture (Benchaar et al. 2006) was used, implying that may be a dose response. The different digestibilities in this study, may be because BTF was more mature than alfalfa due to higher NDF and ADF.

In this study, CP digestibility was lower in BFTT than AHT diet based on total collection (60.7% vs. 69.1, respectively). Christensen et al. (2015) and Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) reported higher CP digestibility for BFT compared with alfalfa, which is inconsistent with our results. This may be from the use of a more mature and poorer quality BFT in this study compared with the BFT used in the other two studies.

Christensen et al. (2015) fed second crop and earlier harvested BFT hay, while the cows in this study were fed a very mature BFT hay with a higher stem-to-leaf ratio.

Milk Production and Efficiency

Milk yield averaged 28.8 kg/d, and was not different between dietary treatments (Table 5). In addition, ECM and FCM yields were similar between AHT and BFTT. Dietary treatments did not affect milk components and their yields. Feeding either AHT or BFTT resulted in similar feed efficiencies. The result for milk yields are in agreement with Christensen et al. (2015) and Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) where the authors did not report any effect on milk production by feeding BFT compared to alfalfa. In contrast, Woodward et al. (2000) and Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) reported increased milk yield in cows fed BFT. The concentration of CT in the BFTT of the current study was approximately similar to both studies: 1.9% CT by Woodward et al. (2000) and 1.6% CT by Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013). Other factors than CT may influence milk production by dairy cows fed BFT. In the current study, CP concentration in alfalfa was 4.5 percentage units higher than that in BFT. Woodward et al. (2000) reported higher milk yield and DMI due to higher pasture quality with greater CP concentration.

Woodward et al. (1999; 2000) and Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) also reported that digestibility of total diet fiber varied in response to CT concentration, suggesting that the relationship between concentration of CT and nutrient digestibility can have varying effects on milk yield; on average the authors reported up to 40% milk yield increment between cows fed *Lotus* compared with ryegrass. However, there were no effects on digestibility in the current study comparing alfalfa to *Lotus*, which strongly suggests that

lower BFT hay quality (protein concentration) in the BFTT may not have contributed to

increased nutrient utilization for milk production. This reduction in hay protein was

hay-based diets				
	Dietary treatment ^a			
Item	AHT	BFTT	SEM	Р
Lactational performance				
Milk (kg d ⁻¹)	29.4	28.1	2.64	0.47
ECM $(\text{kg d}^{-1})^{\text{b}}$	28.9	27.2	2.47	0.31
3.5% FCM (kg $d^{-1})^{c}$	27.8	26.6	2.34	0.38
Milk composition (%)				
Fat	3.20	3.21	0.162	0.67
True protein	3.20	3.16	0.100	0.35
Lactose	4.56	4.54	0.118	0.80
Milk component yield (kg d ⁻¹)				
Fat	0.93	0.89	0.082	0.40
True protein	0.95	0.86	0.080	0.13
Lactose	1.36	1.29	0.145	0.39
Solids-not-fat	2.57	2.40	0.250	0.30
Efficiency				
Milk yield/DMI	1.39	1.35	0.106	0.59
3.5% FCM/ DMI	1.35	1.26	0.134	0.31
ECM yield/DMI	1.35	1.30	0.106	0.49

Table 5. Milk yield and composition of lactating dairy cows fed different legume hay-based diets

^aAHT = alfalfa hay-based TMR; BFTT = birdsfoot trefoil hay-based TMR.

^bECM = $(0.327 \times \text{milk yield}) + (12.95 \times \text{milk fat yield}) + (7.20 \times \text{milk protein yield}).$ ^c3.5% FCM = $(0.432 \times \text{milk yield}) + (16.2 \times \text{milk fat yield}).$

adjusted for by adding more protein supplements which may have increased the overall diet digestibility (Bargo et al. 2003), reduced the potentially beneficial effects of CT on N metabolism (Baah et al. 2007), and created an associative effect on forage digestion (Niderkorn and Baumont 2009) that could not have been elucidated in the present study parameters. Feeding CT-containing diets to dairy cows has been shown in other studies to affect milk protein composition (Christensen et al. 2015; Grosse Brinkhaus et al.

2016).

In the present study, milk protein concentration did not change due to feeding BFT hay, but it increased in other studies feeding BFT silage with similar CT concentrations (Hymes-Fecht et al. 2013) and BFT hay (Christensen et al. 2015; Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016). In the aforementioned studies, cows fed diets with the highest CT concentration (1.6, 0.50, and 3.0% DM) also had the highest milk protein concentration. This supports the theory of CT-dietary N complexes that form in the rumen and can lead to higher dietary protein absorption in the small intestine which is then converted to milk protein. However, in the current work, we did not observe this pattern by feeding BFT hay compared to alfalfa, perhaps due to a reduced CT concentration in the hay and reduced overall diet CT as well as lower BFT hay quality.

Ruminal Fermentation Characteristics

Mean ruminal pH averaged 6.32 in both treatments (Table 6), which is normal for cows fed high-forage diets. Dietary NDF concentration for all treatments in the current study were sufficient to maintain the optimal ruminal pH. Dietary treatments did not influence ruminal pH. Similarly, Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) reported minor effects on ruminal pH by feeding a BFT silage-based diet compared with a alfalfa silage-based diet. Christensen et al. (2015) also observed a similar pattern for rumen pH when cows were fed BFT compared to alfalfa hay. Although feeding BFTT tended to decrease total VFA concentration (P = 0.07), it had little impact on ruminal fermentation, because feeding BFTT reduced the total VFA concertation at only 2% compared with feeding AHT. If the total VFA concentration should have been a consequence of feeding BFTT, it may have

resulted from CT effects on fiber digestion and alteration of rumen microbes' species. In literature, there have been inconsistent results reported on the effect of feeding CTcontaining forages on ruminal VFA concentration. Carulla et al. (2005) reported that VFA concentrations did not change in sheep that were fed diets supplemented with CTcontaining black wattle (Acacia mearnsii). Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) demonstrated that diets containing SF (2.2% CT) had the lowest VFA concentration but not BFTcontaining diets (3.0% CT). Additionally, Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) observed low VFA concentration in the diet with 1.6% DM CT. Waghorn and Shelton (1997) reported a diet containing 1.8% of CT (from Lotus pedunculatus) resulted in a noticeable decrease in ruminal VFA and CP digestibility, whereas the same amount of CT from Lotus corniculatus had lesser effects. The tendency for decreased total VFA concentration due to feeding BFT in the current study suggests lower fermentability by feeding BFT hay, which could be explained by higher NDF and ADF contents, and consequently lower OM and CP digestibilities in BFTT diet compared to AHT diet. Feeding BFTT decreased molar proportions of isobutyrate and isovalerate compared with AHT. The decreased proportions of the branched-chain VFA may support decreased NDF digestibility, as the branched-chain VFA functions support growth factors for fibrolytic bacteria (Bryant 1973).

Concentration of NH₃-N, a representative of dietary protein degradation (Broderick 1995), was different between two diets (9.90 vs. 5.50 mg 100 mL⁻¹ for AHT and BFTT, respectively, Table 6). Tannin-protein complexes inhibit the fermentation of forage protein to NH₃-N in the rumen, increasing the amount of protein that reaches the small intestine (Barry et al. 1986; Waghorn et al. 1987). Therefore, CT included in the diet as a supplement or as a component of the forage would be expected to reduce the amount of N fermented in the rumen. Concentration of NH₃-N in the current study indicates that CT concentration may have been enough to form substantial tannin-protein complexes, one of the most important effects of CT on ruminal fermentation. Lower

different legume hay-based diets						
	Dietary treatment ^a					
Item	AHT	BFTT	SEM	Р		
Mean pH	6.27	6.37	0.09	0.45		
Total VFA (mmol)	112.7	110.3	5.76	0.07		
Individual VFA (mol 100 mol ⁻¹)						
Acetate (A)	66.7	66.3	0.61	0.48		
Propionate (P)	20.2	20.4	0.60	0.75		
Butyrate (B)	9.42	10.2	0.26	0.15		
Isobutyrate	0.79	0.63	0.032	< 0.01		
Isovaleric	1.24	1.01	0.109	< 0.01		
Valeric	1.32	1.31	0.050	0.74		
Caproic	0.295	0.345	0.0382	0.38		
A:P	3.37	3.32	0.11	0.73		
(A+B): P	3.85	3.83	0.13	0.92		
NH ₃ -N (mg 100 mL ⁻¹)	9.90	5.50	0.579	< 0.01		

 Table 6. Ruminal fermentation characteristics of lactating dairy cows fed

 different legume hav-based diets

^aAHT = alfalfa hay-based TMR; BFTT = birdsfoot trefoil hay-based TMR.

ruminal NH₃-N concentration has been frequently reported when feeding CT-containing forages such as SF (Scharenberg et al. 2007a; Arrigo and Dohme 2009; Azuhnwi et al. 2013). Under typical cattle-feeding conditions manipulation of ruminal protein degradation, or the efficiency of N utilization in the rumen, is the most effective strategy to reduce N losses (Tamminga 1996). Using data obtained from continuous culture studies, Bach et al. (2005) reported that as efficiency of N utilization increased, NH3-N accumulation in the fermenters decreased (R2 = 0.78). Thus, feeding BFT hay can contribute to improving utilization of dietary N in ruminal fermentation and reducing N excretion. In addition, NH3-N reduction in the rumen could have resulted from the combined effects of decreased dietary protein degradation, decreased protein solubility oran inhibition of proteolytic bacteria or proteolytic enzymatic activity (Noviandi et al. 2014). However, in the present study, CT is probably the main force on reduced ruminal NH₃-N concentration.

Utilization of N

There was a trend for lower N intake in BFTT compared to AHT diet (P = 0.09; Table 7). Since DMI was the same, this lower N intake can be explained by lower CP concentration in BFTT than AHT diets. Concentration of MUN, which reflects dietary N utilization and ruminal NH₃-N (Nousiainen et al. 2004), was lower in BFTT treatment compared to AHT. Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) reported the lowest MUN in cows fed the highest amount of CT (1.6% DM) which is comparable with the CT amount in our study. Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) observed the lowest MUN concentration in the SF diet which had intermediate CT content (2.2% DM). One way to reduce ruminal protein degradation is by using CT-containing feedstuff. The CT can bind to protein (Hagerman and Butler 1981) under ruminal pH conditions and reduce excess RDP. This is due to microbes' inability to degrade CT or CT-protein complexes (McSweeney et al. 2001). In the present study, BFTT reduced ruminal ammonia, and MUN. Lower ruminal ammonia concentrations have been repeatedly observed when feeding forages containing CT such as SF (Scharenberg et al. 2007a; Arrigo and Dohme 2009; Azuhnwi et al. 2013). In addition, Benchaar et al. (2008), and Christensen et al. (2015) observed no effect of

	Dietary tr	eatment ^a		
Item	AHT	BFTT	SEM	Р
N intake (g d ⁻¹)	548	505	23.1	0.09
Milk protein output (g d ⁻¹)	947	864	80.4	0.13
Milk N output (g d ⁻¹)	158	145	13.4	0.13
MUN (mg dL ⁻¹)	13.3	11.9	0.37	< 0.01
Milk NPN output (g d ⁻¹)	5.95	5.67	0.548	0.41
Total urine output, wet (kg d ⁻¹)	26.0	20.4	1.24	< 0.01
Urinary N output (g d ⁻¹) ^b	272	227	14.1	< 0.01
UUN (mg d L^{-1})	680	754	56.2	0.31
UUN output (g d ⁻¹)	169	156	11.9	0.39
Total fecal output, wet (kg d ⁻¹)	47.3	50.1	2.01	0.13
Fecal output, dry (kg d ⁻¹)	6.89	7.17	0.27	0.41
Fecal N, wet (%)	2.47	2.66	0.04	< 0.01
Fecal N output (g d ⁻¹)	168	194	6.18	< 0.01
N output of feces and urine $(g d^{-1})$	437	422	18.0	0.24
Total N output (milk + urine +	588	561	22.6	0.82
feces; $g d^{-1}$)				
Milk N:N intake ^c	0.28	0.29	0.032	0.39
UN:FN ^d	1.00	0.83	0.061	0.03
MkN:MaN ^e	0.46	0.42	0.044	0.82

Table 7. Nitrogen partitioning of lactating dairy cows fed different legume haybased diets

^aAHT = alfalfa hay-based TMR; BFTT = birdsfoot trefoil hay-based TMR. ^bPredicted using the following equation: $0.026 \times MUN (mg)/100 \text{ mL} \times BW (kg)$ (Wattiaux and Karg 2004).

^cEfficiency of use of feed N to milk N.

^dUN:FN = ratio of urinary N to fecal N, where urinary N and fecal N are expressed in g/d. ^eMkN:MaN = ratio of milk N to manure N, where milk N and manure N are expressed in g/d.

CT supplementation on MUN concentration.

Urinary N excretion was higher (P < 0.01) for AHT compared to BFTT diet (272

vs. 227 g/d, respectively). Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) observed that urinary excretion

of N and its percentage of N intake were lower in SF than in alfalfa, but not in BFT cows.

Moreover, Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) reported lowest N excretion and N components via

urine in the diets which had the highest amount of BFT.

Conversely, Christensen et al. (2015) demonstrated highest N dietary excretion in the diet containing BFT compared to alfalfa. These results suggest there are some inconsistency about urea N excretion in animals fed CT-containing forages. Our findings show lower ruminal NH3-N in BFT compared with AHT diet. This implies lower degradable protein in the rumen, due to CT-protein complexes in the rumen in BFT treatment.

Fecal N excretion was lower in AHT compared to BFTT diet-based on total collection (168 vs. 194 g/d, respectively) and equations (107 vs. 147 g/d, respectively). Several studies have shown that BFT fed to dairy cows as a fresh forage (Woodward et al. 2000), preserved silage (Hymes-Fecht et al. 2013) and hay (Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016) shifted excretion of N to feces. Hymes-Fecht et al. (2013) indicated that CT in BFT silage diverted excretion of N from urine to feces, which led to decreased ammonia emissions from manure. In a recent study authors showed fecal N excretion was highest for the diet containing SF which had the moderate CT concentration (Grosse Brinkhaus et al. 2016; 2.2% CT). Some studies have indicated there is a full compensation in the lowered N excretion in urine, which shifts to fecal N, and has been reported repeatedly when SF was fed to sheep (Scharenberg et al. 2007a; Azuhnwi et al. 2013). One explanation for higher fecal N excretion in BFTT as compared to AHT diet is that CT-protein complex leading to higher N escapes from rumen degradation into the small intestine, and a higher N percentage is evacuated through feces.

The sum of urinary and fecal N excretion amounts (manure) did not differ between treatments (437 vs. 422 g/d, respectively, alfalfa and BFTT diets). This finding is in agreement with Grosse Brinkhaus et al. (2016) who reported no difference in manure N excretion in feeding diets containing alfalfa, SF and BFT.

CONCLUSIONS

Feeding BFT hay in high-forage lactation diets did not influence digestibilities for DM, NDF, and ADF compared to AH. However, feeding BFT hay decreased CP and OM digestibilities compared with AH. Although forage nutritive values of BFT hay were less than AH, feeding BFT hay did not change milk yield, milk components, and ruminal VFA production. Cows fed BFT hay reduced urinary N, MUN, and ruminal NH₃-N concentrations compared to those fed AH. Feeding BFT hay resulted in changing N excretion pathway from urine to feces, which can lower volatile N compounds into the environment. All these results imply that lower protein degradation in the rumen resulted from the functional effects of CT in the BFT hay by binding dietary N and reducing ruminal N degradation. Therefore, our results on changes in N partitioning support our hypothesis of the effects of CT in BFT. However, the shift in N partition between urine and feces was not associated with lactational performance and N utilization efficiency due mainly to poor nutritive values of BFT hay in the current study. We have not determined how the shift in N excretions by feeding BFT hay influence whole farm N management, which will guide comprehensive benefits of feeding BFT hay toward sustainable dairy production. It is concluded that replacing AH in dairy rations with BFT hay can have a positive environmental effect while maintaining similar lactational performance.

REFERENCES

- Aerts, R.J., Barry, T.N., and McNabb, W.C. 1999. Polyphenols and agriculture: beneficial effects of proanthocyanidins in forages. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 75: 1– 12. doi:10.1016/S0167-8809(99)00062-6.
- Agle, M., Hristov, A.N., Zaman, S., Schneider, C., Ndegwa, P.M., and Vaddella, V.K. 2010. Effect of dietary concentrate on rumen fermentation, digestibility, and nitrogen losses in dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 93: 4211–4222. doi:10.3168/jds.2009-2977.

Ahlgren, G.H. 1956. Forage crops. 2nd edition. McGraw-- Hill, New York, NY.

- Allen, M.S. 1996. Physical constraints on voluntary intake of forages by ruminants. Journal of Animal Science **74**: 3063. doi:10.2527/1996.74123063x.
- AOAC 2000. Official Methods of Analysis. Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Gaithersburg, MD.
- Arrigo, Y., and Dohme, F. 2009. Sainfoin versus alfalfa as supplements for grazing cows. Agrarforschung **16**: 442–447.
- ASAE, (American Society of Agricultural Engineers) 2005. Manure production and characteristics. ASAE Standard D384.2. Am. Soc. Agric. Eng., St. Joseph, MI.
- Aschemann, M., Lebzien, P., Hüther, L., Döll, S., Südekum, K.-H., and Dänicke, S. 2012.
 Effect of niacin supplementation on digestibility, nitrogen utilisation and milk and blood variables in lactating dairy cows fed a diet with a negative rumen nitrogen balance.
 Archives of Animal Nutrition 66: 200–214. doi:10.1080/1745039X.2012.676813.
- Azuhnwi, B.N., Boller, B., Martens, M., Dohme-Meier, F., Ampuero, S., Günter, S., Kreuzer,M., and Hess, H.D. 2011. Morphology, tannin concentration and forage value of 15 Swiss

accessions of sainfoin (Onobrychis viciifolia Scop.) as influenced by harvest time and cultivation site: Morphology, tannin concentration and forage value of sainfoin. Grass and Forage Science **66**: 474–487. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2494.2011.00811.x.

- Azuhnwi, B.N., Hertzberg, H., Arrigo, Y., Gutzwiller, A., Hess, H.D., Mueller-Harvey, I., Torgerson, P.R., Kreuzer, M., and Dohme-Meier, F. 2013. Investigation of sainfoin (Onobrychis viciifolia) cultivar differences on nitrogen balance and fecal egg count in artificially infected lambs. Journal of Animal Science 91: 2343–2354. doi:10.2527/jas.2012-5351.
- Baah, J., Ivan, M., Hristov, A.N., Koenig, K.M., Rode, L.M., and McAllister, T.A. 2007.
 Effects of potential dietary antiprotozoal supplements on rumen fermentation and digestibility in heifers. Animal Feed Science and Technology 137: 126–137.
 doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2006.11.004.
- Bach, A., Calsamiglia, S., and Stern, M.D. 2005. Nitrogen Metabolism in the Rumen. Journal of Dairy Science **88**: E9–E21. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(05)73133-7.
- Bargo, F., Muller, L.D., Kolver, E.S., and Delahoy, J.E. 2003. Invited Review: Production and Digestion of Supplemented Dairy Cows on Pasture. Journal of Dairy Science 86: 1–42. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(03)73581-4.
- Barry, T.N., Manley, T.R., and Duncan, S.J. 1986. The role of condensed tannins in the nutritional value of Lotus pedunculatus for sheep. British Journal of Nutrition 55: 123. doi:10.1079/BJN19860016.
- Barry, T.N., and McNabb, W.C. 1999.April. The implications of condensed tannins on the nutritive value of temperate forages fed to ruminants. [Online] Available: /core/journals/british-journal-of-nutrition/article/the-implications-of-condensed-tannins-

on-the-nutritive-value-of-temperate-forages-fed-to-

ruminants/B6CD2D2639CA06E0A18CC1C0AE5B3C4A [2016 Nov. 28].

- Barta, A.L. 1980. Regrowth and Alcohol Dehydrogenase Activity in Waterlogged Alfalfa and Birdsfoot Trefoil1. Agronomy Journal 72: 1017. doi:10.2134/agronj1980.00021962007200060036x.
- Beauchemin, K.A., McGinn, S.M., Martinez, T.F., and McAllister, T.A. 2007. Use of condensed tannin extract from quebracho trees to reduce methane emissions from cattle. Journal of Animal Science 85: 1990. doi:10.2527/jas.2006-686.
- Benchaar, C., McAllister, T.A., and Chouinard, P.Y. 2008. Digestion, Ruminal Fermentation,
 Ciliate Protozoal Populations, and Milk Production from Dairy Cows Fed
 Cinnamaldehyde, Quebracho Condensed Tannin, or Yucca schidigera Saponin Extracts.
 Journal of Dairy Science 91: 4765–4777. doi:10.3168/jds.2008-1338.
- Benchaar, C., McAllister, T.A., Petit, H.V., and Chouinard, P.Y. 2014. Whole flax seed and flax oil supplementation of dairy cows fed high-forage or high-concentrate diets: Effects on digestion, ruminal fermentation characteristics, protozoal populations and milk fatty acid profile. Animal Feed Science and Technology **198**: 117–129. doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2014.10.003.
- Benchaar, C., Petit, H.V., Berthiaume, R., Ouellet, D.R., Chiquette, J., and Chouinard, P.Y.
 2007. Effects of Essential Oils on Digestion, Ruminal Fermentation, Rumen Microbial
 Populations, Milk Production, and Milk Composition in Dairy Cows Fed Alfalfa Silage
 or Corn Silage. Journal of Dairy Science 90: 886–897. doi:10.3168/jds.S00220302(07)71572-2.

- Benchaar, C., Petit, H.V., Berthiaume, R., Whyte, T.D., and Chouinard, P.Y. 2006. Effects of Addition of Essential Oils and Monensin Premix on Digestion, Ruminal Fermentation, Milk Production, and Milk Composition in Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 4352–4364. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72482-1.
- Beuselinck, P.R., and Grant, W.F. 1995. Birdsfoot trefoil. In: Barnes RF, Miller DA, Nelson JC (eds) Forages vol I. an introduction to grassland agriculture. 5th edition. Iowa State University Press, Ames.
- Block, E., Kilmer, L.H., and Muller, L.D. 1981. Acid Insoluble Ash as a Marker of
 Digestibility for Sheep Fed Corn Plants or Hay and for Lactating Dairy Cattle Fed Hay.
 Journal of Animal Science 52: 1164. doi:10.2527/jas1981.5251164x.
- Blouin, J.P., Bernier, J.F., Reynolds, C.K., Lobley, G.E., Dubreuil, P., and Lapierre, H. 2002.
 Effect of Supply of Metabolizable Protein on Splanchnic Fluxes of Nutrients and
 Hormones in Lactating Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 85: 2618–2630.
 doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(02)74347-6.
- Blumenthal, M.J., and McGraw, R.L. 1999. Lotus adaptation, use and management. Page 97– 121 in Trefoil: The Science and Technology of Lotus *in* D. R. Beuselinck. American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America, Madison, WI.
- Boadi, D., Benchaar, C., Chiquette, J., and Massé, D. 2004. Mitigation strategies to reduce enteric methane emissions from dairy cows: Update review. Canadian Journal of Animal Science 84: 319–335. doi:10.4141/A03-109.
- Broderick, G.A. 1995. Desirable characteristics of forage legumes for improving protein utilization in ruminants. Journal of Animal Science 73: 2760. doi:10.2527/1995.7392760x.

- Buxton, D.R., and Russell, J.R. 1988. Lignin Constituents and Cell-Wall Digestibility of Grass and Legume Stems. Crop Science 28: 553. doi:10.2135/cropsci1988.0011183X002800030026x.
- Carpenter, S.R., Caraco, N.F., Correll, D.L., Howarth, R.W., Sharpley, A.N., and Smith, V.H. 1998. NONPOINT POLLUTION OF SURFACE WATERS WITH PHOSPHORUS AND NITROGEN. Ecological Applications 8: 559–568. doi:10.1890/1051-0761(1998)008[0559:NPOSWW]2.0.CO;2.
- Carulla, J.E., Kreuzer, M., Machmüller, A., and Hess, H.D. 2005. Supplementation of *Acacia mearnsii* tannins decreases methanogenesis and urinary nitrogen in forage-fed sheep.
 Australian Journal of Agricultural Research 56: 961. doi:10.1071/AR05022.
- Cassida, K.A., Griffin, T.S., Rodriguez, J., Patching, S.C., Hesterman, O.B., and Rust, S.R.
 2000. Protein Degradability and Forage Quality in Maturing Alfalfa, Red Clover, and
 Birdsfoot Trefoil. Crop Science 40: 209. doi:10.2135/cropsci2000.401209x.
- Cassman, K.G. 1999. Ecological intensification of cereal production systems: Yield potential, soil quality, and precision agriculture. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 96: 5952–5959. doi:10.1073/pnas.96.11.5952.
- Castillo, A.R., Kebreab, E., Beever, D.E., Barbi, J.H., Sutton, J.D., Kirby, H.C., and France, J. 2001. The effect of protein supplementation on nitrogen utilization in lactating dairy cows fed grass silage diets. Journal of Animal Science 79: 247. doi:10.2527/2001.791247x.
- Center for History and New Media (n.d.). Zotero Quick Start Guide. [Online] Available: http://zotero.org/support/quick_start_guide.

- Christensen, R.G., Yang, S.Y., Eun, J.-S., Young, A.J., Hall, J.O., and MacAdam, J.W. 2015. Effects of feeding birdsfoot trefoil hay on neutral detergent fiber digestion, nitrogen utilization efficiency, and lactational performance by dairy cows1. Journal of Dairy Science **98**: 7982–7992. doi:10.3168/jds.2015-9348.
- Colmenero, J.J.O., and Broderick, G.A. 5/2006a. Effect of Amount and Ruminal Degradability of Soybean Meal Protein on Performance of Lactating Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 1635–1643. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72230-5.
- Colmenero, J.J.O., and Broderick, G.A. 5/2006b. Effect of Dietary Crude Protein
 Concentration on Milk Production and Nitrogen Utilization in Lactating Dairy Cows.
 Journal of Dairy Science 89: 1704–1712. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72238-X.
- DePeters, E.J., and Cant, J.P. 1992. Nutritional Factors Influencing the Nitrogen Composition of Bovine Milk: A Review. Journal of Dairy Science 75: 2043–2070. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(92)77964-8.
- DePeters, E.J., and Ferguson, J.D. 1992. Nonprotein Nitrogen and Protein Distribution in the Milk of Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 75: 3192–3209. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(92)78085-0.
- Dijkstra, J., Oenema, O., van Groenigen, J.W., Spek, J.W., van Vuuren, A.M., and Bannink,
 A. 2013. Diet effects on urine composition of cattle and N2O emissions. animal 7: 292– 302. doi:10.1017/S1751731113000578.
- Dillon, P., Hennessy, T., Shalloo, L., Thorne, F., and Horan, B. 2008. Future outlook for the Irish dairy industry: a study of international competitiveness, influence of international trade reform and requirement for change. International Journal of Dairy Technology 61: 16–29. doi:10.1111/j.1471-0307.2008.00374.x.

- Dillon, P., Roche, J.R., Shalloo, L., and Horan, B. 2005. Optimising financial returns from grazing in temperate pastures. Pages 131–147 *in*. Proc. Satellite Workshop, 20th Int. Grassl. Congr. Cork, Ireland. Wageningen Academic Publishers, Wageningen, the Netherlands.
- Doepel, L., and Lapierre, H. 2011. Deletion of arginine from an abomasal infusion of amino acids does not decrease milk protein yield in Holstein cows. Journal of Dairy Science **94**: 864–873. doi:10.3168/jds.2010-3497.
- Douglas, G.B., Stienezen, M., Waghorn, G.C., Foote, A.G., and Purchas, R.W. 1999. Effect of condensed tannins in birdsfoot trefoil (*Lotus corniculatus*) and sulla (*Hedysarum coronarium*) on body weight, carcass fat depth, and wool growth of lambs in New Zealand. New Zealand Journal of Agricultural Research 42: 55–64. doi:10.1080/00288233.1999.9513353.
- Douglas, G.B., Wang, Y., Waghorn, G.C., Barry, T.N., Purchas, R.W., Foote, A.G., and Wilson, G.F. 1995. Liveweight gain and wool production of sheep grazing *Lotus corniculatus* and lucerne (*Medicago sativa*). New Zealand Journal of Agricultural Research **38**: 95–104. doi:10.1080/00288233.1995.9513108.
- Dschaak, C.M., Williams, C.M., Holt, M.S., Eun, J.-S., Young, A.J., and Min, B.R. 2011. Effects of supplementing condensed tannin extract on intake, digestion, ruminal fermentation, and milk production of lactating dairy cows1. Journal of Dairy Science 94: 2508–2519. doi:10.3168/jds.2010-3818.
- Elizalde, J.C., Merchen, N.R., and Faulkner, D.B. 1999a. Fractionation of fiber and crude protein in fresh forages during the spring growth. Journal of Animal Science **77**: 476. doi:10.2527/1999.772476x.

- Elizalde, J.C., Merchen, N.R., and Faulkner, D.B. 1999b. In Situ Dry Matter and Crude Protein Degradation of Fresh Forages During the Spring Growth. Journal of Dairy Science 82: 1978–1990. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(99)75434-2.
- Eun, J.-S., and Beauchemin, K.A. 2007. Assessment of the efficacy of varying experimental exogenous fibrolytic enzymes using in vitro fermentation characteristics. Animal Feed Science and Technology 132: 298–315. doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2006.02.014.
- FAO, (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations). 2009. How to Feed the World in 2050. Rome, Italy.
- FAO, (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations). 2010. Greenhouse GasEmissions from the Dairy Sector: A Life Cycle Assessment. Prepared by P. Gerber, T.Vellinga, C. Opio, B. Henderson, and H. Steinfeld. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Feeney, P. 1976. Plant apparency and chemical defense. J. W. Wallace and R. L. Mansell. Plenum Press, New York, NY.
- Feeny, P. 1976. Plant Apparency and Chemical Defense. Pages 1–40 *in* J.W. Wallace and R.L. Mansell, eds. Biochemical Interaction Between Plants and Insects. Springer US, Boston, MA. [Online] Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-1-4684-2646-5_1 [2016 Nov. 28].
- Flis, S.A., and Wattiaux, M.A. 2005. Effects of Parity and Supply of Rumen-Degraded and Undegraded Protein on Production and Nitrogen Balance in Holsteins. Journal of Dairy Science 88: 2096–2106. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(05)72886-1.
- GAO, (United States General Accounting Office) 1995. Animal Agriculture: Information onWaste Management and Water Quality Issues GAO/RCED-95-200BR (GAO,Washington DC, 1995).

- Geishauser, T. 1993. An instrument for the collection and transfer of ruminal fluid and for the administration of water soluble drugs in adult cattle. Bovine Pract **27**: 38–42.
- Geishauser, T. 1993. An instrument for the collection and transfer of ruminal fluid and for the administration of water soluble drugs in adult cattle. Bovine Pract. 27:38–42. Google Scholar (n.d.). [Online] Available:

https://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=Geishauser%2C+T.+1993.+An+instrument+for+th e+collection+and+transfer+of+ruminal+fluid+and+for+the+administration+of+water+sol uble+drugs+in+adult+cattle.+Bovine+Pract.+27%3A38%E2%80%9342.&btnG=&hl=en &as_sdt=0%2C45 [2016 Nov. 28].

- Gerbens-Leenes, P.W., Mekonnen, M.M., and Hoekstra, A.Y. 2013. The water footprint of poultry, pork and beef: A comparative study in different countries and production systems. Water Resources and Industry **1–2**: 25–36. doi:10.1016/j.wri.2013.03.001.
- Giallongo, F., Hristov, A.N., Oh, J., Frederick, T., Weeks, H., Werner, J., Lapierre, H., Patton, R.A., Gehman, A., and Parys, C. 2015. Effects of slow-release urea and rumen-protected methionine and histidine on performance of dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 98: 3292–3308. doi:10.3168/jds.2014-8791.
- Gill, M., Smith, P., and Wilkinson, J.M. 2010. Mitigating climate change: the role of domestic livestock. animal 4: 323–333. doi:10.1017/S1751731109004662.
- Glindemann, T., Tas, B.M., Wang, C., Alvers, S., and Susenbeth, A. 2009. Evaluation of titanium dioxide as an inert marker for estimating faecal excretion in grazing sheep.
 Animal Feed Science and Technology 152: 186–197.
 doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2009.04.010.

- Grabber, J.H., Broderick, G.A., Hatfield, R.D., Powell, J.M., Russell, M.P., and Muck, R.E. 2001. Polyphenol-containing forages: A way to improve the profitability and nitrogenuse efficiency of dairy farms? US Dairy Forage Research Center 2000-2001 Research Report, USDA-ARS pp.1–7.
- Grabber, J.H., Zeller, W.E., and Mueller-Harvey, I. 2013. Acetone Enhances the Direct
 Analysis of Procyanidin- and Prodelphinidin-Based Condensed Tannins in Lotus Species
 by the Butanol–HCl–Iron Assay. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry 61: 2669–
 2678. doi:10.1021/jf304158m.
- Groff, E.B., and Wu, Z. 2005. Milk Production and Nitrogen Excretion of Dairy Cows Fed
 Different Amounts of Protein and Varying Proportions of Alfalfa and Corn Silage.
 Journal of Dairy Science 88: 3619–3632. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(05)73047-2.
- Grosse Brinkhaus, A., Bee, G., Silacci, P., Kreuzer, M., and Dohme-Meier, F. 2016. Effect of exchanging Onobrychis viciifolia and Lotus corniculatus for Medicago sativa on ruminal fermentation and nitrogen turnover in dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 99: 4384– 4397. doi:10.3168/jds.2015-9911.
- Grout, A.S., Veira, D.M., Weary, D.M., von Keyserlingk, M.A.G., and Fraser, D. 2006.
 Differential effects of sodium and magnesium sulfate on water consumption by beef cattle. Journal of Animal Science 84: 1252. doi:10.2527/2006.8451252x.
- Hagerman, A.E., and Butler, L.G. 1981. The specificity of proanthocyanidin-protein interactions. J. Biol. Chem. **256**: 4494–4497.
- Halmemies-Beauchet-Filleau, A., Vanhatalo, A., Toivonen, V., Heikkilä, T., Lee, M.R.F., and Shingfield, K.J. 2014. Effect of replacing grass silage with red clover silage on nutrient digestion, nitrogen metabolism, and milk fat composition in lactating cows fed diets

containing a 60:40 forage-to-concentrate ratio. Journal of Dairy Science **97**: 3761–3776. doi:10.3168/jds.2013-7358.

Harris, S. L., D. A. Clark, and P. J. Laboyrie. 1998. Birdsfoot trefoil-an alternative legume for New Zealand dairy pastures. Pages 99-104 in Proc. NZ Grassl. Assoc. B. V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands. - Google Scholar (n.d.). [Online] Available: https://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=Harris%2C+S.+L.%2C+D.+A.+Clark%2C+and+P. +J.+Laboyrie.+1998.+Birdsfoot+trefoilan+alternative+legume+for+New+Zealand+dairy+pastures.+Pages+99-104+in+Proc.+NZ+Grassl.+Assoc.+B.+V.%2C+Amsterdam%2C+The+Netherlands.&bt

Harter, T., and et al 2012. Addressing Nitrate in California's Drinking Water with a Focus on Tulare Lake Basin and Salinas Valley Groundwater. Report for the State Water Resources Control Board Report to the Legislature. Center for Watershed Sciences, University of California, Davis. Accessed Aug. 6, 2012. http://groundwaternitrate.ucdavis.edu.

nG=&hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C45 [2016 Nov. 28].

- Hoekstra, A.Y. 2012. The hidden water resource use behind meat and dairy. Animal Frontiers **2**: 3–8. doi:10.2527/af.2012-0038.
- Hoekstra, A.Y., and Mekonnen, M.M. 2012a. The water footprint of humanity. PNAS **109**: 3232–3237. doi:10.1073/pnas.1109936109.
- Hoekstra, A.Y., and Mekonnen, M.M. 2012b. The water footprint of humanity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **109**: 3232–3237. doi:10.1073/pnas.1109936109.
- Holt, M.S., Neal, K., Eun, J.-S., Young, A.J., Hall, J.O., and Nestor, K.E. 2013. Corn silage hybrid type and quality of alfalfa hay affect dietary nitrogen utilization by early lactating

dairy cows1. Journal of Dairy Science 96: 6564–6576. doi:10.3168/jds.2013-6689.

- Holt, M.S., Williams, C.M., Dschaak, C.M., Eun, J.-S., and Young, A.J. 2010. Effects of corn silage hybrids and dietary nonforage fiber sources on feed intake, digestibility, ruminal fermentation, and productive performance of lactating Holstein dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science **93**: 5397–5407. doi:10.3168/jds.2010-3411.
- Hristov, A.N., and Giallongo, F. 2014. Feeding low protein diets to dairy cows. Dept of Animal Science, Pennsylvania State University.
- Huhtanen, P., Nousiainen, J.I., Rinne, M., Kytölä, K., and Khalili, H. 2008. Utilization and Partition of Dietary Nitrogen in Dairy Cows Fed Grass Silage-Based Diets. Journal of Dairy Science 91: 3589–3599. doi:10.3168/jds.2008-1181.
- Hymes-Fecht, U.C., Broderick, G.A., Muck, R.E., and Grabber, J.H. 2013. Replacing alfalfa or red clover silage with birdsfoot trefoil silage in total mixed rations increases production of lactating dairy cows1. Journal of Dairy Science **96**: 460–469. doi:10.3168/jds.2012-5724.
- IPCC, (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change) 2007. Summary for policy makers. Page 23. Cambridge Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY.
- John, A., and Lancashire, J.A. 1981. Aspects of the feeding and nutritive value of Lotus species. Proceedings of the New Zealand Grassland Association ... conference. [Online] Available: http://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US201301320337 [2016 Nov. 28].
- Jonker, J.S., Kohn, R.A., and High, J. 2002. Dairy Herd Management Practices that Impact Nitrogen Utilization Efficiency. Journal of Dairy Science 85: 1218–1226. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(02)74185-4.

- Kalscheur, K.F., Baldwin, R.L., Glenn, B.P., and Kohn, R.A. 2006. Milk Production of Dairy Cows Fed Differing Concentrations of Rumen-Degraded Protein. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 249–259. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72089-6.
- Kalscheur, K.F., Vandersall, J.H., Erdman, R.A., Kohn, R.A., and Russek-Cohen, E. 1999.
 Effects of Dietary Crude Protein Concentration and Degradability on Milk Production
 Responses of Early, Mid, and Late Lactation Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 82: 545–554. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(99)75266-5.
- Kauffman, A.J., and St-Pierre, N.R. 2001. The Relationship of Milk Urea Nitrogen to Urine Nitrogen Excretion in Holstein and Jersey Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 84: 2284– 2294. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(01)74675-9.
- Kebreab, E., France, J., Beever, D.E., and Castillo, A.R. 2001. [No Title]. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems **60**: 275–285. doi:10.1023/A:1012668109662.
- von Keyserlingk, M.A.G., Martin, N.P., Kebreab, E., Knowlton, K.F., Grant, R.J., Stephenson, M., Sniffen, C.J., Harner, J.P., Wright, A.D., and Smith, S.I. 2013. Invited review:
 Sustainability of the US dairy industry. Journal of Dairy Science 96: 5405–5425.
 doi:10.3168/jds.2012-6354.
- Knapp, J.R., Laur, G.L., Vadas, P.A., Weiss, W.P., and Tricarico, J.M. 2014. Invited review: Enteric methane in dairy cattle production: Quantifying the opportunities and impact of reducing emissions. Journal of Dairy Science 97: 3231–3261. doi:10.3168/jds.2013-7234.
- Kohn, R.A., Dou, Z., Ferguson, J.D., and Boston, R.C. 1997. A Sensitivity Analysis of Nitrogen Losses from Dairy Farms. Journal of Environmental Management 50: 417–428. doi:10.1006/jema.1997.0133.

- Kolver, E.S. 2003. Nutritional limitations to increased production on pasture-based systems. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society **62**: 291–300. doi:10.1079/PNS2002200.
- Kolver, E.S., and Muller, L.D. 1998. Performance and Nutrient Intake of High Producing Holstein Cows Consuming Pasture or a Total Mixed Ration. Journal of Dairy Science 81: 1403–1411. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(98)75704-2.
- Lee, C., Feyereisen, G.W., Hristov, A.N., Dell, C.J., Kaye, J., and Beegle, D. 2014. Effects of Dietary Protein Concentration on Ammonia Volatilization, Nitrate Leaching, and Plant Nitrogen Uptake from Dairy Manure Applied to Lysimeters. Journal of Environment Quality 43: 398. doi:10.2134/jeq2013.03.0083.
- Lee, C., Hristov, A.N., Cassidy, T.W., Heyler, K.S., Lapierre, H., Varga, G.A., de Veth, M.J., Patton, R.A., and Parys, C. 2012a. Rumen-protected lysine, methionine, and histidine increase milk protein yield in dairy cows fed a metabolizable protein-deficient diet. Journal of Dairy Science **95**: 6042–6056. doi:10.3168/jds.2012-5581.
- Lee, C., Hristov, A.N., Heyler, K.S., Cassidy, T.W., Lapierre, H., Varga, G.A., and Parys, C.
 2012b. Effects of metabolizable protein supply and amino acid supplementation on nitrogen utilization, milk production, and ammonia emissions from manure in dairy cows.
 Journal of Dairy Science 95: 5253–5268. doi:10.3168/jds.2012-5366.
- Lee, C., Hristov, A.N., Heyler, K.S., Cassidy, T.W., Long, M., Corl, B.A., and Karnati, S.K.R. 2011. Effects of dietary protein concentration and coconut oil supplementation on nitrogen utilization and production in dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 94: 5544– 5557. doi:10.3168/jds.2010-3889.
- Leng, R. 1993. Quantitative ruminant nutrition a green science. Australian Journal of Agricultural Research **44**: 363. doi:10.1071/AR9930363.

- Leonardi, C., and Armentano, L.E. 2003. Effect of Quantity, Quality, and Length of Alfalfa Hay on Selective Consumption by Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science **86**: 557–564. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(03)73634-0.
- Lippke, H. 2002. Estimation of Forage Intake by Ruminants on Pasture. Crop Science **42**: 869–872. doi:10.2135/cropsci2002.8690.
- Lobley, G.E., Connell, A., Lomax, M.A., Brown, D.S., Milne, E., Calder, A.G., and
 Farningham, D.A.H. 1995. Hepatic detoxification of ammonia in the ovine liver: possible consequences for amino acid catabolism. British Journal of Nutrition 73: 667.
 doi:10.1079/BJN19950072.
- MacAdam, J. W., and T. C. Griggs. 2006. Performance of birdsfoot trefoil, white clover, and other legume–grass mixtures under irrigation in the Intermountain West USA. Proc. NZ Grass. Assoc. 68:355. Google Scholar (n.d.). [Online] Available: https://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=MacAdam%2C+J.+W.%2C+and+T.+C.+Griggs.+2 006.+Performance+of+birdsfoot+trefoil%2C+white+clover%2C+and+other+legume%E2 %80%93grass+mixtures+under+irrigation+in+the+Intermountain+West+USA.+Proc.+N Z+Grass.+Assoc.+68%3A355.&btnG=&hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C45 [2016 Nov. 28].
- MacAdam, J.W., and Griggs, T.C. 2006. Performance of birdsfoot trefoil, white clover, and other legume–grass mixtures under irrigation in the Intermountain West USA. Proc. NZ Grass. Assoc.
- MacAdam, J.W., and Griggs, T.C. 2013. Irrigated birdsfoot trefoil variety trial: Forage nutritive value.
- MacAdam, J.W., Ward, R.E., Griggs, T.C., Min, B.R., and Aiken, G.E. 2011. Average daily gain and blood fatty acid composition of cattle grazing the nonbloating legumes birdsfoot

trefoil and cicer milkvetch in the Mountain West. The Professional Animal Scientist **27**: 574–583. doi:10.15232/S1080-7446(15)30542-8.

- Mandok, K.S., Kay, J.K., Greenwood, S.L., Edwards, G.R., and Roche, J.R. 2013.
 Requirements for zero energy balance of nonlactating, pregnant dairy cows fed fresh autumn pasture are greater than currently estimated. Journal of Dairy Science 96: 4070–4076. doi:10.3168/jds.2012-6280.
- Mangan, J.L. 1988. Nutritional Effects of Tannins in Animal Feeds. Nutrition Research Reviews 1: 209. doi:10.1079/NRR19880015.
- Martin, W., and Mitra, D. 2001. Productivity Growth and Convergence in Agriculture versus
 Manufacturing. Economic Development and Cultural Change 49: 403–422.
 doi:10.1086/452509.
- Mbanzamihigo, L., van Nevel, C.J., and Demeyer, D.I. 1996. Lasting effects of monensin on rumen and caecal fermentation in sheep fed a high grain diet. Animal Feed Science and Technology **62**: 215–228. doi:10.1016/S0377-8401(96)00966-2.
- McGraw, R.L., and Marten, G.C. 1986. Analysis of Primary Spring Growth of Four Pasture Legume Species1. Agronomy Journal **78**: 704.

doi:10.2134/agronj1986.00021962007800040029x.

- McSweeney, C.S., Palmer, B., Bunch, R., and Krause, D.O. 2001. Effect of the tropical forage calliandra on microbial protein synthesis and ecology in the rumen. Journal of Applied Microbiology **90**: 78–88. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2672.2001.01220.x.
- Mekonnen, M.M., and Hoekstra, A.Y. 2010. The green, blue and grey water footprint of farm animals and animal products. info:eu-repo/semantics/report, UNESCO-IHE Institute for

Water Education, Delft, the Netherlands. [Online] Available: http://www.unescoihe.org/Value-of-Water-Research-Report-Series/Research-Papers [2016 Nov. 28].

- Min, B., Barry, T., Attwood, G., and McNabb, W. 2003. The effect of condensed tannins on the nutrition and health of ruminants fed fresh temperate forages: a review. Animal Feed Science and Technology **106**: 3–19. doi:10.1016/S0377-8401(03)00041-5.
- Misselbrook, T.H., Powell, J.M., Broderick, G.A., and Grabber, J.H. 2005. Dietary
 Manipulation in Dairy Cattle: Laboratory Experiments to Assess the Influence on
 Ammonia Emissions. Journal of Dairy Science 88: 1765–1777. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(05)72851-4.
- Mowat, D.N., Kwain, M.L., and Winch, J.E. 1969. LIGNIFICATION AND *IN VITRO* CELL WALL DIGESTIBILITY OF PLANT PARTS. Canadian Journal of Plant Science **49**: 499–504. doi:10.4141/cjps69-082.
- Mueller-Harvey, I. 2006a. Unravelling the conundrum of tannins in animal nutrition and health. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture **86**: 2010–2037. doi:10.1002/jsfa.2577.
- Mueller-Harvey, I. 2006b. Unravelling the conundrum of tannins in animal nutrition and health. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture **86**: 2010–2037. doi:10.1002/jsfa.2577.
- Murphy, J.J. (ed.) 2005. Utilisation of grazed grass in temperate animal systems: Proceedings of a satellite workshop of the XXth International Grassland Congress, July 2005, Cork, Ireland. Wageningen Academic Publishers, The Netherlands. [Online] Available: http://www.wageningenacademic.com/doi/book/10.3920/978-90-8686-554-3 [2016 Nov. 28].

- Nennich, T.D., Harrison, J.H., VanWieringen, L.M., Meyer, D., Heinrichs, A.J., Weiss, W.P., St-Pierre, N.R., Kincaid, R.L., Davidson, D.L., and Block, E. 2005. Prediction of Manure and Nutrient Excretion from Dairy Cattle. Journal of Dairy Science 88: 3721–3733. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(05)73058-7.
- Nennich, T.D., Harrison, J.H., VanWieringen, L.M., St-Pierre, N.R., Kincaid, R.L., Wattiaux, M.A., Davidson, D.L., and Block, E. 2006. Prediction and Evaluation of Urine and Urinary Nitrogen and Mineral Excretion from Dairy Cattle. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 353–364. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72101-4.
- Niderkorn, V., and Baumont, R. 2009. Associative effects between forages on feed intake and digestion in ruminants. animal **3**: 951–960. doi:10.1017/S1751731109004261.
- Nocek, J.E., and Tamminga, S. 1991. Site of Digestion of Starch in the Gastrointestinal Tract of Dairy Cows and Its Effect on Milk Yield and Composition. Journal of Dairy Science 74: 3598–3629. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(91)78552-4.
- Nousiainen, J., Shingfield, K.J., and Huhtanen, P. 2004. Evaluation of Milk Urea Nitrogen as a Diagnostic of Protein Feeding. Journal of Dairy Science **87**: 386–398. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(04)73178-1.
- Noviandi, C.T., Neal, K., Eun, J.-S., Peel, M.D., Waldron, B.L., ZoBell, D.R., and Min, B.R. 2014. Comparison of alfalfa, birdsfoot trefoil, and cicer milkvetch in combination with 25, 50, or 75% tall fescue in a continuous-culture system1. The Professional Animal Scientist **30**: 23–32. doi:10.15232/S1080-7446(15)30078-4.
- NRC, (National Research Council) 2001. Nutrient Requirements of Dairy Cattle. 7th rev. ed. Natl. Acad. Sci., Washington, DC.

- Patra, A.K., and Saxena, J. 2011. Exploitation of dietary tannins to improve rumen metabolism and ruminant nutrition. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 91: 24–37. doi:10.1002/jsfa.4152.
- Priolo, A., Waghorn, G.C., Lanza, M., Biondi, L., and Pennisi, P. 2000. Polyethylene glycol as a means for reducing the impact of condensed tannins in carob pulp: effects on lamb growth performance and meat quality. Journal of Animal Science **78**: 810. doi:10.2527/2000.784810x.
- Productivity Growth and Convergence in Agriculture and Manufacturing viewcontent.cgi (n.d.). [Online] Available:

http://surface.syr.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1091&context=ecn [2016 Nov. 28].

- Raggio, G., Pacheco, D., Berthiaume, R., Lobley, G.E., Pellerin, D., Allard, G., Dubreuil, P., and Lapierre, H. 2004. Effect of Level of Metabolizable Protein on Splanchnic Flux of Amino Acids in Lactating Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 87: 3461–3472. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(04)73481-5.
- Reinhardt, C.D., Hands, M.L., Marston, T.T., Waggoner, J.W., and Corah, L.R. 2012.
 Relationships between feedlot health, average daily gain, and carcass traits of Angus steers1. The Professional Animal Scientist 28: 11–19. doi:10.15232/S1080-7446(15)30311-9.
- Research | US EPA (n.d.). [Online] Available: https://www.epa.gov/research [2016 Nov. 28].
 R.f, B., D.a, M., C.j, N., and M.e, H. 1995. Forages. v. 1. An introduction to grassland agriculture. 5th ed. [Online] Available: http://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US19960028474 [2016 Nov. 28].

- Rhine, E.D., Mulvaney, R.L., Pratt, E.J., and Sims, G.K. 1998. Improving the Berthelot Reaction for Determining Ammonium in Soil Extracts and Water. Soil Science Society of America Journal 62: 473. doi:10.2136/sssaj1998.03615995006200020026x.
- Rhoades, D.F., and Cates, R.G. 1976. Toward a General Theory of Plant Antiherbivore Chemistry. Pages 168–213 *in* J.W. Wallace and R.L. Mansell, eds. Biochemical Interaction Between Plants and Insects. Springer US, Boston, MA. [Online] Available: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-1-4684-2646-5_4 [2016 Nov. 28].
- Robinson, P.H., Burgess, P.L., and McQueen, R.E. 1990. Influence of Moisture Content of Mixed Rations on Feed Intake and Milk Production of Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 73: 2916–2921. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(90)78979-5.
- Rotz, C.A. 2004. Management to reduce nitrogen losses in animal production. Journal of Animal Science 82: E119–E137. doi:10.2527/2004.8213_supplE119x.
- Russell, J.B., O'Connor, J.D., Fox, D.G., Van Soest, P.J., and Sniffen, C.J. 1992. A net carbohydrate and protein system for evaluating cattle diets: I. Ruminal fermentation. Journal of Animal Science **70**: 3551. doi:10.2527/1992.70113551x.
- SAS Institute 2013. SAS/STAT User's Guide. Cary, NC.
- Scharenberg, A., Arrigo, Y., Gutzwiller, A., Soliva, C.R., Wyss, U., Kreuzer, M., and Dohme,
 F. 2007a. Palatability in sheep and in vitro nutritional value of dried and ensiled sainfoin
 (Onobrychis viciifolia) birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus), and chicory (Cichorium
 intybus). Archives of Animal Nutrition 61: 481–496. doi:10.1080/17450390701664355.
- Scharenberg, A., Arrigo, Y., Gutzwiller, A., Wyss, U., Hess, H.D., Kreuzer, M., and Dohme,F. 2007b. Effect of feeding dehydrated and ensiled tanniferous sainfoin (*Onobrychis*

viciifolia) on nitrogen and mineral digestion and metabolism of lambs. Archives of Animal Nutrition **61**: 390–405. doi:10.1080/17450390701565081.

- Scharenberg, A., Kreuzer, M., and Dohme, F. 2009. Suitability of sainfoin (Onobrychis viciifolia) hay as a supplement to fresh grass in dairy cows. Asian-australas. J. Anim. Sci. 22: 1005–1015.
- Seaney, R.R., and Henson, P.R. 1970. Birdsfoot Trefoil. Pages 119–157 in Advances in Agronomy. Elsevier. [Online] Available:

http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0065211308602679 [2016 Nov. 28].

- Singh, R.S., Singh, R.J., Chung, G.H., and Nelson, R.L. 2007. Landmark research in legumes. Genome **50**: 525–537. doi:10.1139/G07-037.
- Smith, K.E., Besser, J.M., Hedberg, C.W., Leano, F.T., Bender, J.B., Wicklund, J.H., Johnson,
 B.P., Moore, K.A., and Osterholm, M.T. 1999. Quinolone-Resistant *Campylobacter jejuni* Infections in Minnesota, 1992–1998. New England Journal of Medicine 340: 1525–1532. doi:10.1056/NEJM199905203402001.
- de Souza, J., Batistel, F., Welter, K.C., Silva, M.M., Costa, D.F., and Portela Santos, F.A. 2015. Evaluation of external markers to estimate fecal excretion, intake, and digestibility in dairy cows. Tropical Animal Health and Production 47: 265–268. doi:10.1007/s11250-014-0674-6.
- Spek, J.W., Bannink, A., Gort, G., Hendriks, W.H., and Dijkstra, J. 2013. Interaction between dietary content of protein and sodium chloride on milk urea concentration, urinary urea excretion, renal recycling of urea, and urea transfer to the gastrointestinal tract in dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science **96**: 5734–5745. doi:10.3168/jds.2013-6842.

- Statistics Canada 2002. Number of farms reporting pigs and average number of pigs per farm. Livestock Statistics Cat. No. 23-603-UPE http://www.statcan.ca.
- Steiner, J.J. 1999. Birdsfoot Trefoil Origins and Germplasm Diversity. Trefoil: The Science and Technology of Lotus **cssaspecialpubl**: 81–96. doi:10.2135/cssaspecpub28.c5.
- Strzepek, K., and Boehlert, B. 2010. Competition for water for the food system. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 365: 2927–2940. doi:10.1098/rstb.2010.0152.
- Sustainability | US EPA (n.d.). [Online] Available: https://www.epa.gov/sustainability [2016 Nov. 28].
- Tamminga, S. 1992. Nutrition Management of Dairy Cows as a Contribution to Pollution Control. Journal of Dairy Science 75: 345–357. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(92)77770-4.
- Tamminga, S. 1996. A review on environmental impacts of nutritional strategies in ruminants. Journal of Animal Science 74: 3112. doi:10.2527/1996.74123112x.
- Thompson, P.B. 2007. Agricultural sustainability: what it is and what it is not. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability **5**: 5–16. doi:10.1080/14735903.2007.9684809.
- Tiemann, T.T., Franco, L.H., Ramírez, G., Kreuzer, M., Lascano, C.E., and Hess, H.D. 2010. Influence of cultivation site and fertilisation on the properties of condensed tannins and in vitro ruminal nutrient degradation of Calliandra calothyrsus, Flemingia macrophylla and Leucaena leucocephala. Animal Feed Science and Technology **157**: 30–40. doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2010.01.005.
- Tilman, D., Cassman, K.G., Matson, P.A., Naylor, R., and Polasky, S. 2002. Agricultural sustainability and intensive production practices. Nature 418: 671–677. doi:10.1038/nature01014.

- Toma, L., March, M., Stott, A.W., and Roberts, D.J. 2013. Environmental efficiency of alternative dairy systems: A productive efficiency approach. Journal of Dairy Science 96: 7014–7031. doi:10.3168/jds.2013-6911.
- Tomlin, D.C., Johnson, R.R., and Dehority, B.A. 1965. Relationship of Lignification to Cellulose Digestibility of Grasses and Legumes. Journal of Animal Science 24: 161. doi:10.2527/jas1965.241161x.
- Turner, S.A., Gc, W., Sl, W., and Na, T. 2005. Condensed tannins in birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus) affect the detailed composition of milk from dairy cows. Proceedings of the New Zealand Society of Animal Production 65: 283–289.
- USDA-EPA, (US Department of Agriculture Environmental Protection Agency) 2012. Unified National Strategy for Animal Feeding Operations, March 9, 1999. Accessed Aug. 28, 2012. http://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/finafost.pdf.
- USDA-NASS, (US Department of Agriculture National Agricultural Statistics Service) 2012. Farms, Land in Farms, and Livestock Operations. Accessed Jan. 18, 2015. http://usda.mannlib.cornell.edu/MannUsda/viewDocumentInfo.do?documentID=1259.
- Van Keulen, J., and Young, B.A. 1977. Evaluation of Acid-Insoluble Ash as a Natural Marker in Ruminant Digestibility Studies. Journal of Animal Science 44: 282. doi:10.2527/jas1977.442282x.
- Van Soest, P.J. 1965. Symposium on Factors Influencing the Voluntary Intake of Herbage by Ruminants: Voluntary Intake in Relation to Chemical Composition and Digestibility. Journal of Animal Science 24: 834. doi:10.2527/jas1965.243834x.
- Van Soest, P.J. 1994. Nutritional ecology of the ruminant. 2nd edition. McGraw-Hill, New York, NY.

- Van Soest, P.J., Robertson, J.B., and Lewis, B.A. 1991. Methods for Dietary Fiber, Neutral Detergent Fiber, and Nonstarch Polysaccharides in Relation to Animal Nutrition. Journal of Dairy Science 74: 3583–3597. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(91)78551-2.
- VandeHaar, M.J., and St-Pierre, N. 2006. Major Advances in Nutrition: Relevance to the Sustainability of the Dairy Industry. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 1280–1291. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72196-8.
- Vitousek, P.M. 1997. Human Domination of Earth's Ecosystems. Science **277**: 494–499. doi:10.1126/science.277.5325.494.
- Waghorn, G. 2008. Beneficial and detrimental effects of dietary condensed tannins for sustainable sheep and goat production—Progress and challenges. Animal Feed Science and Technology 147: 116–139. doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2007.09.013.
- Waghorn, G., and Clark, D. 2004. Feeding value of pastures for ruminants. New Zealand Veterinary Journal **52**: 320–331. doi:10.1080/00480169.2004.36448.
- Waghorn GC, Barry TN (1986) Pasture as a nutrient source. Livestock Feeding on Pasture.
 NZ Soc Anim Prod 10:21–37 Google Scholar (n.d.). [Online] Available:
 https://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=Waghorn+GC%2C+Barry+TN+%281986%29+Pas
 ture+as+a+nutrient+source.+Livestock+Feeding+on+Pasture.+NZ+Soc+Anim+Prod+10
 %3A21%E2%80%9337&btnG=&hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C45 [2016 Nov. 28].
- Waghorn, G.C., and Clark, D.A. 2006. Greenhouse gas mitigation opportunities with immediate application to pastoral grazing for ruminants. International Congress Series 1293: 107–110. doi:10.1016/j.ics.2006.02.025.

- Waghorn, G.C., and Shelton, I.D. 1997. Effect of condensed tannins in Lotus corniculatus on the nutritive value of pasture for sheep. The Journal of Agricultural Science **128**: 365–372.
- Waghorn, G.C., Ulyatt, M.J., John, A., and Fisher, M.T. 1987. The effect of condensed tannins on the site of digestion of amino acids and other nutrients in sheep fed on Lotus corniculatus L. British Journal of Nutrition 57: 115. doi:10.1079/BJN19870015.
- Wang, F., Dou, Z., Ma, L., Ma, W., Sims, J.T., and Zhang, F. 2010. Nitrogen Mass Flow in China's Animal Production System and Environmental Implications. Journal of Environment Quality **39**: 1537. doi:10.2134/jeq2010.0090.
- Wattiaux, M.A. 1998. Protein metabolism in dairy cows. in Technical Dairy Guide- Nutrition.2nd edition. The Babcock Institute for International Dairy Research and Development,The University of Wisconsin, Madison.
- Wattiaux, M.A., and Karg, K.L. 2004. Protein Level for Alfalfa and Corn Silage-Based Diets:
 II. Nitrogen Balance and Manure Characteristics. Journal of Dairy Science 87: 3492– 3502. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(04)73484-0.
- Weiss, W.P., Willett, L.B., St-Pierre, N.R., Borger, D.C., McKelvey, T.R., and Wyatt, D.J.
 2009. Varying forage type, metabolizable protein concentration, and carbohydrate source affects manure excretion, manure ammonia, and nitrogen metabolism of dairy cows.
 Journal of Dairy Science 92: 5607–5619. doi:10.3168/jds.2009-2248.
- Weiss, W.P., and Wyatt, D.J. 2006. Effect of Corn Silage Hybrid and Metabolizable Protein Supply on Nitrogen Metabolism of Lactating Dairy Cows. Journal of Dairy Science 89: 1644–1653. doi:10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(06)72231-7.

- Wen, L., Kallenbach, R.L., Williams, J.E., Roberts, C.A., Beuselinck, P.R., McGraw, R.L., and Benedict, H.R. 2002. Performance of steers grazing rhizomatous and nonrhizomatous birdsfoot trefoil in pure stands and in tall fescue mixtures. Journal of Animal Science 80: 1970. doi:10.2527/2002.8071970x.
- Williams, C.M., Eun, J.-S., Dschaak, C.M., MacAdam, J.W., Min, B.R., and Young, A.J.
 2010. CASE STUDY: In Vitro Ruminal Fermentation Characteristics of Birdsfoot Trefoil (Lotus corniculatus L.) Hay in Continuous Cultures1. The Professional Animal Scientist
 26: 570–576. doi:10.15232/S1080-7446(15)30646-X.
- Williams, C.M., Eun, J.-S., MacAdam, J.W., Young, A.J., Fellner, V., and Min, B.R. 2011. Effects of forage legumes containing condensed tannins on methane and ammonia production in continuous cultures of mixed ruminal microorganisms. Animal Feed Science and Technology 166–167: 364–372. doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2011.04.025.
- Wilson, J.R., and Hatfield, R.D. 1997. Structural and chemical changes of cell wall types during stem development: consequences for fibre degradation by rumen microflora.
 Australian journal of agricultural research. [Online] Available: http://agris.fao.org/agrissearch/search.do?recordID=US201302862177 [2016 Nov. 28].
- Woodward, S.L., Chaves, A.V., Waghorn, G.C., and Laboyrie, P G 2002. Supplementing pasture-fed dairy cows with pasture silage, maize silage, Lotus silage or sulla silage in summer does it increase production? Proc. NZ Grassl. Assoc. **64**: 85–89.
- Woodward, S.L., Laboyrie, P.J., and Jansen, E.B.L. 2000. Lotus corniculatus and condensed tannins - Effects on milk production by dairy cows. Asian-Aus. J. Anim. Sci.: 13(Suppl.):521–552.
- Woodward, S.L., Waghorn, G.C., Ulyatt, M.J., and Lassey, K.R. 2001. Early indications that feeding Lotus will reduce methane emissions from ruminants. Anim. Prod **61**: 23–26.
- Woodward, S.L., Waghorn, G.G., Watkins, K.A., and Bryant, M.A. 2009. Feeding birdsfoot trefoil (Lotus corniculatus) reduces the environmental impacts of dairy farming.
 Proceedings of the New Zealand Society of Animal Production 69: 179–183.
- Yu, P., Christensen, D.A., McKinnon, J.J., and Markert, J.D. 2003. Effect of variety and maturity stage on chemical composition, carbohydrate and protein subfractions, in vitro rumen degradability and energy values of timothy and alfalfa. Canadian Journal of Animal Science 83: 279–290. doi:10.4141/A02-053.

(n.d.).